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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

This report examines the Food Stamp caseload in metropolitan and
nonmetropolitan areas in Texas.  The primary objectives are to identify and
evaluate economic, sociodemographic, and policy factors associated with the
dynamics of Food Stamp utilization and to examine the effects of such factors
on the decline in the Food Stamp caseload in Texas.  Much of the current
research examining the dynamics of the Food Stamp caseload in the welfare
reform period has examined aggregate caseload data or national surveys.  While
these findings have demonstrated marginal economic and policy effects on the
Food Stamp caseload decline, few regional studies and comparisons of
metropolitan and nonmetropolitan areas within a state have been completed. 
Due to the substantial demographic and socioeconomic variation in metropolitan
and nonmetropolitan areas in Texas, an examination of the effects of economic
and policy factors in nonmetropolitan Texas may provide useful information for
the evaluation of other vulnerable population groups throughout the South.

Descriptive and analytical methods are used to evaluate the micro-level
and macro-level factors that were associated with the Food Stamp caseload in
Texas from September 1995 through December 1999.  Monthly administrative Food
Stamp data are examined in conjunction with other county-level contextual
data.  Multilevel models examine the effects of micro-level and macro-level
factors on exit probabilities and caseload decline. 

The patterns of decline in the Food Stamp caseloads in metropolitan and
nonmetropolitan areas in Texas suggest that both economic and policy factors
may be affecting the rates of decline.  From September 1995 to December 1999,
Food Stamp caseload decline has been substantial, dropping 47.6 percent in
metropolitan areas and 37.0 percent in nonmetropolitan areas in Texas.  Both
metropolitan and nonmetropolitan caseloads have experienced relatively greater
rates of decline following the passage of welfare reform legislation.  The
nonmetropolitan caseload had a larger relative increase in its rate of decline
following welfare reform.  Metropolitan post-reform caseload decline has been
dominated by a decrease in the number of entries while nonmetropolitan decline
has been more affected by an increase in the number exiting.  Since the
metropolitan caseload began declining prior to welfare reform and the decline
in the number entering the caseload has accelerated caseload decline in the
post-reform period, this suggests that the metropolitan decline may be more
affected by economic conditions reducing the participation rates.  In
contrast, the nonmetropolitan caseload declined slightly prior to welfare
reform and had a substantial increase in the number exiting the caseload in
the post-reform period, which suggests this may be more indicative of policy-
related processes affecting the decline rate.  

The descriptive characteristics of the composition of the Food Stamp
caseload differ for metropolitan and nonmetropolitan areas, but these
differences are comparable to the differences in the total population of these
two areas.  The nonmetropolitan caseload is older and has relatively more
Anglos, lower levels of education, a larger percentage working, more long-term
recipients, and fewer able-bodied adults without dependents (ABAWDs).  Both
caseloads experienced post-reform reductions in the proportions of long-term
clients, increases in short-term clients, increases in the percentage of
clients able to obtain work without assistance, decreases in the percentage of
clients with severe work impediments, increases in recipients with a medical
incapacity, increases in the percentage of disqualified heads, increases in
the percentage of Food Stamp only cases, decreases in the proportions of
ABAWDs, and reductions in the months of Food Stamp certification.  While the
metropolitan caseload had pre- to post-reform changes in its demographic
characteristics, the nonmetropolitan caseload composition remained quite
stable across time.  The metropolitan caseload experienced a post-reform
increase in the percentage employed, but the nonmetropolitan employment level
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was relatively constant.  The changes in the composition of the metropolitan
Food Stamp caseload during the post-reform period resulted in a selective
accumulation of clients with lower education levels and less work experience
while the demographic and socioeconomic characteristics of the nonmetropolitan
caseload remained relatively constant.

The probability that an individual would exit the Food Stamp caseload
was affected by different economic factors in the pre- and post-reform periods
in nonmetropolitan areas.  The nonmetropolitan probability of exit was
associated with declines in the unemployment rate in 1995 and increases in
wages in 1999.  By contrast, the probability of exiting the metropolitan
caseload was associated with both declining unemployment and rising wages in
both 1995 and 1999.  In 1995, the effect of declines in the unemployment rate
on the probability of exiting is about 2.7 times more for the metropolitan
caseload.  Reduction in the number of months certified is associated with a
higher probability of exit for both caseloads, but in 1999, the metropolitan
effect for this variable was about 2.0 times greater than that for the
nonmetropolitan caseload.

The overall rates of decline in the Food Stamp caseload were affected by
both economic and policy factors, but the magnitude of these effects were
significantly different in nonmetropolitan areas.  Decline in the unemployment
rate significantly decreased the size of the Food Stamp caseload, but the
magnitude of this effect in nonmetropolitan areas was almost half of that for
the metropolitan caseload.  Similar to the economic effects, the magnitude of
the effect of policy changes that tightened the certification periods of Food
Stamp receipt in nonmetropolitan areas is about one fifth the size of the
effect in metropolitan areas.  These findings suggest that the nonmetropolitan
caseload is significantly affected by economic and policy factors but the
magnitude of these effects is substantially less than the effect for the
metropolitan caseload.

The analysis indicates that although economic and policy factors have
affected the nonmetropolitan caseload the impacts of these factors have been
less than the effects on the metropolitan caseload.  Although the two
caseloads share similarities, there are differences in the relative impacts of
the factors as well as differing responses following the passage of welfare
reform.  Even with a 37.0 percent decline, the nonmetropolitan caseload
experienced little change in its demographic composition and the percentage of
the caseload that is employed.  Given this apparent insularity, the empirical
measures examined do not fully account for nonmetropolitan caseload decline. 
Rather, the overall results suggest that the lower rate of decline in the
nonmetropolitan caseload is due to differences in the economic conditions,
opportunity structures, and demographic characteristics of the metropolitan
and nonmetropolitan Food Stamp caseloads.

Address all correspondence to Tami Swenson, Center for Demographic and
Socioeconomic Research and Education, Department of Rural Sociology, Texas A&M
University, College Station, Texas 77843-2125, 979/862-3060,
tswenson@rsocsun.tamu.edu



 

INTRODUCTION

Beginning in the mid-1990s, the nation's Food Stamp caseload experienced

an unprecedented rate of decline.  Between fiscal years 1995 and 1999, the

number of U.S. Food Stamp recipients declined by almost 32 percent (United

States Department of Agriculture 2000).  This pattern of decline has been

pervasive, occurring in all states except Hawaii, and involving a wide range

of sociodemographic groups (e.g., Wilde et al. 2000) in both metropolitan and

nonmetropolitan areas.  Furthermore, the decline in Food Stamp participation

has coincided with the nation's longest period of economic expansion and with

the passage of the most far-reaching welfare reform legislation in recent

history. 

Given the divergent implications of economic and policy trends, much of

the current research on welfare attempts to evaluate the relative roles of

economic expansion and welfare reform policy on caseload decline.  It is

generally recognized that improved economic conditions have contributed to the

Food Stamp caseload declines, but there are concerns that welfare reform

policy may have deterred otherwise eligible households from participating in

the Food Stamp program and, thereby, increased the food insecurity of needy

families and children (Dion and Pavetti 2000; General Accounting Office 1999;

Polit et al. 2000; Zedlewski and Brauner 1999).  With a few recent exceptions

(e.g., Wilde et al. 2000; Ziliak and Figlio 2000), the majority of the

research addressing the economy versus policy issue has examined aggregate

caseload measures and focused almost exclusively on TANF (Temporary Assistance

for Needy Families), the income assistance program for families and children

that was the primary target of welfare reform legislation.  As such, the

literature on caseload decline suffers two general shortcomings.  First,

little is known about the relative roles of both individual characteristics,

such as demographic and socioeconomic variables, and contextual factors, such

as economic and policy variables, on the likelihood of exiting the Food Stamp

caseload.  Secondly, the caseload dynamics of the Food Stamp program, in

comparison to TANF, have received scant attention.  
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This report attempts to extend our understanding of contemporary

caseload decline through an evaluation of Food Stamp caseload dynamics in

Texas’ metropolitan and nonmetropolitan counties between 1995 and 1999.  Both

micro-level (i.e., individual) and macro-level (i.e., contextual) factors are

examined in relationship to Food Stamp dynamics.  Multilevel statistical

models examine individual caseload exits and county caseload declines to

measure the relative impacts of individual and contextual factors on the

caseload.  Following a discussion of the general characteristics of

metropolitan and nonmetropolitan areas in Texas and the academic literature

addressing nonmetropolitan Food Stamp utilization patterns, the descriptive

results and empirical analyses of the Food Stamp caseload in Texas are

presented.

CHARACTERISTICS OF METROPOLITAN AND NONMETROPOLITAN AREAS IN TEXAS

Nonmetropolitan areas in Texas have substantial variation in terms of

demographic and socioeconomic characteristics.  With an estimated population

in 1998 of close to 3.1 million persons, nonmetropolitan Texas is a

substantial proportion of the total population in the State of Texas and the

nonmetropolitan population in the United States.  In the 1990 Census count,

the Texas nonmetropolitan population ranked second behind Pennsylvania in

terms of total size and was larger than the total population of 25 states.  As

such, the policy and economic challenges faced in nonmetropolitan areas of

Texas have implications not only for the State of Texas but also for

nonmetropolitan populations throughout the country.

In this report, nonmetropolitan counties are used to define rural and

metropolitan counties to define urban Texas.  Using the 1992 standard

definitions of metropolitan and nonmetropolitan areas by the U.S. Office of

Management and Budget, metropolitan populations are those persons living

either in counties with a central city or adjacent cities of 50,000 or more

persons or those persons living in suburban counties that are closely linked

through commuting or other factors to central city counties.  Figure 1

presents a map identifying the 58 metropolitan counties and showing the 196
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nonmetropolitan counties in Texas.  Figure 2 distinguishes among

nonmetropolitan counties by delineating the 121 adjacent and 75 non-adjacent

counties in relation to metropolitan counties in Texas.  Nonmetropolitan

adjacent counties share at least one common border with a metropolitan county. 

Nonmetropolitan non-adjacent counties do not share a contiguous border and

are, generally, more remote from urban centers.

Overall, the general demographic and socioeconomic characteristics of

the population suggest that nonmetropolitan areas in Texas have lagged behind

in terms of population growth and socioeconomic conditions in the 1980s and

1990s (Murdock et al. 2000).  As evident in Table 1, economic growth and

population change in nonmetropolitan areas have not kept pace with the State

of Texas or metropolitan areas in the state.  The 9.1 percent population

growth in nonmetropolitan counties from 1990-98 is roughly half the 17.8

percent change in metropolitan counties.  Comparatively, the 15.9 percent of

persons ages 65 and over in nonmetropolitan areas are substantially larger

than the proportions of the state (10.1 percent) and metropolitan (8.8

percent) populations that are elderly.  Similarly, the adult labor force ages

25 to 64 years in nonmetropolitan areas (46.8 percent) is smaller.  In

addition, nonmetropolitan counties have higher proportions of households,

families, and persons in poverty and lower educational attainment levels than

metropolitan areas in the state.  The median household income in 1989 for

nonmetropolitan areas was 24 percent less than the overall state level and 28

percent less than metropolitan areas. 

While there are marked differences between metropolitan and

nonmetropolitan areas in Texas, there is also substantial variation in

demographic and socioeconomic characteristics within these areas.  Figures 3

through 12 compare the 254 metropolitan and nonmetropolitan counties in Texas

on selected population and economic characteristics.  The distribution for

each measure at the county level is divided into roughly four equal groups to

provide a quartile comparison.
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Characteristics of the overall population in the counties such as total

size, population growth, and race/ethnicity composition show distinct regional

patterns.  The most populous counties (Figure 3) tend to be in the eastern

part of the State while the faster growing (Figure 4) are in the eastern,

southern, and border areas of Texas.  Counties with a population decline from

1990 to 1998, the lowest quartile in Figure 4, are concentrated in the

Panhandle and northwestern portions of the state.  The highest African

American and Hispanic proportions of county populations are clustered in

different regions of the state.  Race/ethnicity compositions of counties with

higher proportions of African Americans (Figure 5) are located in the eastern

and northern portions of the state while areas with higher percentages of

Hispanics (Figure 6) are concentrated in the southern and western parts of the

state.

The socioeconomic characteristics of the 254 counties in Texas tend to

cluster regionally and around metropolitan areas.  Counties with higher levels

of poverty (Figure 7) are more concentrated along the Texas and Mexico border

and western Texas, especially the nonmetropolitan counties in these areas. 

The average unemployment rate by county, as shown in Figure 8, varies from 1.8

to 32.6 percent between 1995 and 1999, and areas with higher unemployment

levels are located along the eastern and southern border of the state. 

Counties with the lowest average unemployment levels are concentrated in and

around the metropolitan areas of Dallas, Fort Worth, Austin, and Amarillo. 

Areas with higher average weekly wages (Figure 9) are located around the

metropolitan counties in the state with the nonmetropolitan non-adjacent

counties generally classified in the lowest quartile.

Comparing the economic bases of metropolitan and nonmetropolitan

counties in Texas reveals rather distinctive regional clusters.  In general,

higher percentages are employed in agriculture (Figure 10) in the northern and

central parts, higher proportions are employed in manufacturing (Figure 11) in

the eastern portion of the state, and higher percentages in the service
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industries (Figure 12) in metropolitan counties and areas adjacent to

metropolitan counties. 

As such, there is substantial demographic and socioeconomic variation

between and within metropolitan and nonmetropolitan areas in Texas. 

Consequently, the analysis of the Texas caseload may provide, in addition to

an explanation of Food Stamp dynamics in Texas, an informative baseline for

making inferences about Food Stamp utilization in other parts of the South. 

Texas counties include a large number of the poorest counties in the nation

(e.g., Zapata, Zavala, and Starr counties) and have substantial racial and

ethnic diversity.  Examining patterns for such areas and such population

groups may provide information that may be useful for policy applications in

other impoverished areas and for policy evaluations of growing vulnerable

population groups throughout the South.

NONMETROPOLITAN FOOD STAMP CASELOAD RESEARCH

Understanding the utilization patterns for Food Stamps is important for

several reasons.  First, the Food Stamp program is the mainstay nutrition

safety net for the needy in the United States (e.g., Kramer-LeBlanc et al.

1997).  Secondly, with the implementation of welfare reform, the Food Stamp

program is emerging as the primary entitlement available to most low-income

households and, therefore, represents the major economic stabilization tool in

the nation's social safety net (Gundersen et al. 1999).  Third, Food Stamps

provide an important support mechanism for almost half of all low-wage or

working poor households in the United States (McConnell and Ponza 1999). 

Finally, the Food Stamp program addresses the food security of our most

vulnerable populations with almost 90 percent of Food Stamp households

containing a child, an elderly person, or a disabled person (Castner and Rosso

2000).  

The dynamics of Food Stamp utilization are especially pertinent for

nonmetropolitan areas.  When compared to metropolitan areas, Weber and Duncan

(2000) have noted that nonmetropolitan areas typically have: higher rates of

poverty, underemployment, and unemployment; lower levels of education, job
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skills, and earnings; greater sensitivity to economic cycles; relatively more

working poor families; and relatively larger populations of vulnerable people

such as children in poverty, the elderly, and the disabled.  These

sociodemographic and economic factors exist within a rural geography that

typically is characterized by low population density, spatial isolation, and a

strong dependence upon resource-based industrial activities (Weber and Duncan

2000).

Taken together, these human capital characteristics and economic

conditions describe a rural space-economy that should be particularly

dependent on anti-poverty programs such as Food Stamps.  Yet, in spite of this

apparent need, rural participation in social welfare services including the

Food Stamp program has been relatively low when compared to that in

metropolitan areas (Rank and Hirschl 1988; 1993).

Greater Needs and Fewer Participants

The rural underutilization of social services has been linked to the

effects of negative stigma (Rank and Hirschl 1988; 1993), a greater emphasis

on self-reliance (e.g., Jensen and Eggebeen 1994), and other rural value

differences.  There is also evidence, at least for Food Stamps, that

nonmetropolitan family demographics and employment patterns cause lower

participation rates by reducing the marginal value of benefits (McConnell and

Ohls 2000; McConnell and Ponza 1999).  That is, larger household sizes and

higher income levels of nonmetropolitan Food Stamp families lead to lower

benefits per recipient and as benefits decline so does the likelihood that a

household will participate in the Food Stamp program (McConnell and Ohls 2000;

McConnell and Ponza 1999). 

Given these historical patterns of greater need and lower participation

rates, it is important to determine the reasons for the recent decline in the

nonmetropolitan Food Stamp caseload.  To the degree that this decline reflects

the effects of economic growth, it can be assumed that an employment-based

welfare system is an appropriate anti-poverty tool for addressing such needs

in the nation's nonmetropolitan areas.  On the other hand, the lack of a



 -7-

strong connection between nonmetropolitan caseload decline and local economic

opportunity structures may indicate the existence of market imperfections that

diminish the effectiveness of human capital investments and family work

support programs (e.g., Weber and Duncan 2000). 

Nonmetropolitan Food Stamp Caseload Decline

Although contemporary interest in welfare caseload decline began with an

almost exclusive focus on TANF (e.g., Figlio and Ziliak 1999; Blank 1997;

Council of Economic Advisors 1997; Ziliak et al. 1997), recent research has

expanded to include the Food Stamp caseload.  As with the TANF literature, the

majority of the Food Stamp caseload research uses national level survey data,

such as the Census Bureau's Current Population Survey (e.g., Wilde et al.

2000).  In general, this literature finds a strong connection between economic

fluctuations and the size of the Food Stamp caseload.  For example, Wallace

and Blank (1999) find that a one percent increase in the unemployment rate

increases the size of the Food Stamp caseload by six to seven percent, and

Gundersen et al. (1999) estimate that a one percent increase in unemployment

increases the Food Stamp participation rate (i.e., the ratio of participants

to eligibles) by about 0.3 percent.  This research also indicates that TANF

welfare reform policy is associated with decline in the Food Stamp caseload,

but the reasons for this relationship remain unclear (Wallace and Blank 1999).

Several recent studies have evaluated nonmetropolitan Food Stamp

caseload decline using state or national level data.  Reinschmiedt et al.

(1999) examine Food Stamp caseloads in Oregon, Mississippi, and South Carolina

between 1990-98.  In these three states, it was found that nonmetropolitan

Food Stamp caseloads declined less than the metropolitan Food Stamp caseload. 

Ziliak and Figlio (2000) studied Food Stamp decline in Oregon and Wisconsin

from 1990-98 and found a statistically significant metropolitan-

nonmetropolitan difference in macroeconomic impacts for Oregon but not

Wisconsin.  Henry et al. (2000) examined Mississippi and South Carolina

declines between 1990-99 and concluded that nonmetropolitan counties were less

able than metropolitan counties to reduce Food Stamp caseloads.  McConnell and
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Ohls (2000) examined nonmetropolitan Food Stamp utilization based on 1996 and

1998 national survey data and found that the nonmetropolitan caseload decline

was less than that for metropolitan areas, but the nonmetropolitan

participation rate actually increased while it declined in metropolitan areas. 

Cook (1999) used national data on per capita transfer payments and found that,

compared to metropolitan areas, nonmetropolitan Food Stamp payments increased

less than metropolitan payments during the 1989-91 recessionary period and had

an equivalent decline during the 1994-96 recovery period.

Overall, the findings on nonmetropolitan Food Stamp caseload patterns

indicate that nonmetropolitan caseloads have declined but at a slower rate

than metropolitan areas.  One apparent exception is the finding of greater and

increasing nonmetropolitan participation rates by McConnell and Ohls (2000). 

However, this occurs, in part, because of the large decrease in the number of

nonmetropolitan eligibles.  That is, if the nonmetropolitan percentage decline

in eligibles had been the same as that for metropolitan areas, then the

nonmetropolitan participation rate would have decreased.  The large decrease

in the number eligible for Food Stamps reflects a decline in poverty, and, as

such, the McConnell and Ohls (2000) findings suggest that improving economic

conditions in nonmetropolitan areas have been a major factor in caseload

decline.  

Although the recent research indicates that nonmetropolitan Food Stamp

caseloads have been affected by economic conditions, these impacts have not

been uniform.  For example, in South Carolina, Henry et al. (2000) found a

greater dependence on Food Stamps in nonmetropolitan counties where

manufacturing and government are the dominant industries, leading to the

speculation that relatively low wages in these sectors are not sufficient to

remove the working poor from the caseload.  Their results also indicate that

counties more distant from metropolitan areas had the highest levels of Food

Stamp dependency, suggesting that particular nonmetropolitan areas may face

disadvantages even as the aggregate economy expands.  Lending some support to

the idea of nonmetropolitan disadvantages is Ziliak and Figlio's (2000)
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finding that, at least for Oregon, the nonmetropolitan Food Stamp caseload is

significantly less countercyclical than that for metropolitan areas.  

A lack of response to the macroeconomy may indicate a certain measure of

nonmetropolitan insularity, which would diminish the effects of national or

regional economic growth.  On the other hand, macroeconomic insularity also

may indicate that welfare reform policy has been a factor in the

nonmetropolitan Food Stamp caseload decline.  However, the evidence for a

policy impact on the nonmetropolitan Food Stamp caseload is mixed.  Henry et

al. (2000) found a negative but insignificant and weak relationship between

welfare reform and the non-TANF Food Stamp caseload for South Carolina, but in

Mississippi the waiver impact variable was highly significant and negative in

all the Food Stamp models.  Ziliak and Figlio (2000) found Oregon's first

welfare waiver had its strongest effects when unemployment rates were low, but

that the waiver impact diminished as the unemployment rate increased.  They

also reported a greater waiver impact on metropolitan Food Stamp caseloads

relative to nonmetropolitan Food Stamp caseloads.  Thus, even when there is a

uniform welfare policy, it appears that variations in economic conditions and

other local factors affect the dynamics of the nonmetropolitan Food Stamp

caseload.  One such local factor that may be expected to affect caseload

decline is the sociodemographic characteristics of nonmetropolitan areas. 

Despite their potential significance, none of the nonmetropolitan analyses

described above incorporate population characteristics in their models.  

Descriptive data indicate that nonmetropolitan Food Stamp recipients

have distinctive sociodemographic traits.  For example, McConnell and Ohls

(2000) found that nonmetropolitan Food Stamp recipients were less likely to

have children, more likely to contain an elderly person, and more likely to be

Anglo (i.e., White not of Hispanic origin) than their metropolitan

counterparts.  In addition, when nonmetropolitan Food Stamp households do

contain children, they are less likely to be headed by a single parent when

compared to metropolitan Food Stamp households.  Furthermore, nonmetropolitan

recipient households tend to be slightly better off in terms of gross income
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and more likely to receive employment income (McConnell and Ohls 2000).  Other

data indicate that the presence of children increases the likelihood of Food

Stamp participation, as does membership in nonAnglo race/ethnicity groups

(Castner and Cody 1999).  In one of the few recent Food Stamp caseload models

that incorporates demographic information, Wallace and Blank (1999) use state-

level data and find that, compared to the public assistance caseload, the Food

Stamp caseload is more responsive to changes in demographic factors.  The

Wallace and Blank (1999) study indicates that, in the population at large, the

percent of single female household heads and percent of non-marital births

lead to significant increases in the Food Stamp caseload while decreases were

associated with years of education and the percent elderly.  It seems likely,

then, that demographic differentials within and across nonmetropolitan areas

may interact with economic and policy factors to produce differing outcomes in

Food Stamp caseload dynamics.

Literature Summary

Overall in the post-reform period nonmetropolitan Food Stamp caseload

declines have been less than that for metropolitan areas.  Given the

difference between decline rates, this may suggest: (1) economic insularity -

that nonmetropolitan areas have benefited less from economic expansion; and/or

(2) policy insularity - that nonmetropolitan areas have been less affected by

welfare reform legislation.  These hold significantly different implications

for social welfare policy.  Economic insularity may indicate a nonmetropolitan

disadvantage that diminishes the returns to human capital, thus bringing into

question the viability of a work-based welfare system for nonmetropolitan

areas.  Policy insularity may indicate that a single set of program rules is

not effective across different types of areas, thus bringing into question the

adequacy of a uniform policy instrument to address the differing needs of

metropolitan and nonmetropolitan recipients.  Consequently, the incorporation

of micro-level factors into the analysis of nonmetropolitan Food Stamp

caseload decline may provide additional insights into the relative influences

of macro-level factors such as the economy and welfare reform policy.
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RESEARCH DESIGN

In this report, descriptive and analytical methods are used to evaluate

the micro-level and macro-level factors that are associated with the Food

Stamp caseload in metropolitan and nonmetropolitan counties in Texas from

September 1995 through December 1999.  The primary objective is to identify

and evaluate economic, sociodemographic, and policy factors associated with

the dynamics of Food Stamp utilization in Texas and to examine the decline in

the Food Stamp caseload during the study period.

Food Stamp caseload data were obtained using the September 1995 through

December 1999 monthly administrative Food Stamp files, which are produced by

the Texas Department of Human Services and made available to the Center for

Demographic and Socioeconomic Research and Education in the Department of

Rural Sociology at Texas A&M University.  These files contain case and client

level information on sociodemographic and programmatic factors.  The monthly

Food Stamp administrative files were combined to form a single longitudinal

data set that spans 52 months and covers 4,525,736 cases and 11,890,813

clients.  All individual-level measures for Food Stamp recipients are derived

from these files.  It is important to note that the start date for the

duration of continuous Food Stamp receipt for the September 1995 caseload is

the original certification date for the case while all other cases in the

longitudinal file begin the duration of their receipt the month they enter the

caseload.  

County-level measures were derived from a number of different sources. 

Economic data were obtained from the Labor Market Information division of the

Texas Workforce Commission.  These include monthly unemployment rates and

quarterly wage and employment levels by industrial sector for calendar years

1995 through 1999.  The county poverty level is from the 1990 Decennial

Census.  These variables are selected to examine the contextual effects of the

varying socioeconomic conditions and economic bases of the metropolitan and

nonmetropolitan counties in Texas.
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As stated in the introduction, the primary purpose of this report is to

examine the individual and contextual factors that determine patterns of Food

Stamp utilization in nonmetropolitan areas in comparison to metropolitan areas

of Texas.  The selected individual and contextual measures are used to examine

these questions, and the related findings may suggest different policy

implications.  To the degree that individual-level variables affect the

likelihood of exiting the Food Stamp caseload, programs that develop human

capital and work readiness skills may be an effective tool for reducing

caseload eligibility and recidivism.  To the degree that contextual-level

variables affect exit probability, programs addressing place-based economic

development may be a more effective tool for caseload reduction.  

FINDINGS

The discussion in this section is divided into five parts.  The first

section is an examination of caseload decline in metropolitan and

nonmetropolitan areas in Texas from September 1995 to December 1999. 

Additional descriptive analysis of the Food Stamp caseload is provided in the

next two sections with a comparison of demographic, socioeconomic, and

programmatic characteristics and an examination of these selected

characteristics in pre- and post-welfare reform periods.  The final two

sections provide a discussion of the multilevel statistical analyses of the

likelihood of exiting the Food Stamp caseload in 1995 compared to 1999 and the

rates of decline in the county Food Stamp caseloads.

Caseload Decline

The concentration of the Food Stamp caseload in Texas is mainly in

metropolitan and nonmetropolitan counties with higher poverty levels (Figure

7), and this distribution varies only slightly in a comparison of the first

and last monthly caseloads of the study period.  As Figures 13 and 14 show,

the distribution of the Food Stamp caseload as a proportion of the total

county population shows the highest participation counties are concentrated

along the Texas-Mexico border in the southern and western portions of the

state and the lowest county percentages are located in the central and
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northern areas of Texas.  Although the time points of the caseload comparison

are over four years apart, the location of the counties with the highest and

lowest proportions change relatively little.  Figure 13 is a quartile

comparison of the September 1995 Food Stamp caseload and shows that the

proportion in each county ranged from 0.0 to 49.6 percent of the county

population.  Figure 14 is a quartile comparison of the December 1999 Food

Stamp caseload in Texas and shows a similarly range of county population

proportions from 0.0 to 48.7 percent.  While the overall range of proportions

in Figures 13 and 14 is nearly identical, the distribution of the quartile

ranges has remarkable changes.  In Figure 14, the top quartile of the December

1999 Food Stamp caseload are counties with proportions ranging from 9.6 to

48.7 percent.  While 25 percent of the counties are classified in this range

in the December 1999 Food Stamp caseload, this distribution would encompass

close to 75 percent of the counties in the September 1995 Food Stamp caseload

proportions as shown in Figure 13.  The comparison of the these two figures

shows that there has been a sizable change in the proportion of the county

population receiving Food Stamps but that a quartile comparison of the

counties in the state show very similar geographical patterns in both 1995 and

1999.  

The substantial change in the distribution of the proportion of the

county population receiving Food Stamps indicates there has been a pervasive

decline in the Food Stamp caseload throughout the State of Texas.  Figure 15

shows the difference in the proportion of the county population receiving Food

Stamps in December 1999 compared to September 1995.  The counties with the

highest differences are in south Texas and the western border of the state

while the counties with the least amount of change are in the central portion

of the state and the northern Panhandle region.  Figure 16 presents a quartile

comparison of the percent change in the Food Stamp caseload, another measure

of change in the Food Stamp caseload where the difference in the size of the

county caseload in September 1995 and December 1999 is divided by the

September 1995 caseload.  Examination of the percent change in the Food Stamp
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caseload reveals a different county pattern than the differences in

proportions.  As shown in Figure 16, counties with higher percentage changes

in their Food Stamp caseloads distinctively cluster around the metropolitan

areas of the state while counties with the least amount of change are

generally more remote from these metropolitan areas.  

Table 2 presents overall as well as pre- and post-reform average trends

in the metropolitan and nonmetropolitan Food Stamp caseloads.  Two reform

periods are identified.  The Achieving Change for Texans (ACT) waiver was

implemented fully across the state on January 1, 1997.  This waiver was

designed to reform the AFDC program (i.e., Aid to Families to Dependent

Children - the predecessor to the current TANF program) in the State of Texas

and made no changes in the administration of the Food Stamp program.  The

other reform period examined begins with the passage and subsequent enactment

of PRWORA (Personal Responsibility and Work Opportunity Reconciliation Act) on

September 1, 1996, which included changes in the Food Stamp program.  Data for

ACT and PRWORA are presented because prior research on the Food Stamp caseload

has indicated that TANF reform affected Food Stamp caseload decline (e.g.,

Wallace and Blank 1999).  The text discussion below is limited to PRWORA

because this legislation marks the initiation of policy changes that directly

affected the administration of the Food Stamp program.

Table 2 indicates that although the metropolitan caseload has declined

more rapidly, it remains substantially larger than the nonmetropolitan

caseload.  Metropolitan Food Stamp recipients declined by 47.6 percent between

September 1995 and December 1999.  This compares to a 37.0 percent decline in

nonmetropolitan counties.  For the metropolitan counties, this represents an

average monthly decline of 1.2 percent while the nonmetropolitan value is 0.9

percent.  The average metropolitan caseload size for the 52 months was

1,542,797 while that for the nonmetropolitan caseload was 365,303.

Table 2 shows that, although the Food Stamp caseloads have declined

significantly during the 52-month study period, decline has been more

substantial since the passage of welfare reform legislation.  For example,
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examining PRWORA welfare reform periods, the average monthly pre-reform

decline for the metropolitan caseload was -0.9 percent while the post-reform

decline was -1.3 percent.  For the nonmetropolitan caseload, the pre-reform

average decline was -0.3 percent and the post-reform average monthly decline

was -1.0 percent.  Although the metropolitan declines are larger for both the

pre- and post-reform periods, the nonmetropolitan caseload shows a larger

relative post-reform increase in average monthly declines.  For metropolitan

counties, the difference in pre- and post-reform average monthly decline rates

was 0.4 percent while that for nonmetropolitan counties was 0.7 percent. 

These translate into a 44.4 percent increase in the metropolitan rate of

decline while the nonmetropolitan caseload had a 233.3 percent increase. 

A comparison of pre- and post-reform entry and exit data indicates that

caseload decline exhibits different dynamics in the metropolitan and

nonmetropolitan areas.  For example (see Table 2), the post-reform

metropolitan average monthly entries declined by 10.7 percent while the

average number of clients exiting declined 7.6 percent.  By contrast,

nonmetropolitan post-reform entries declined 2.8 percent and exits increased

by 5.1 percent.  As such, metropolitan post-reform caseload decline has been

dominated by a decrease in the average number of entries while nonmetropolitan

decline has been more affected by an increase in the average number of clients

exiting.  

Overall, Table 2 shows that, compared to metropolitan counties, the

nonmetropolitan counties have had a smaller rate of decline in the Food Stamp

caseload.  Comparing the pre- and post-reform decline rates, nonmetropolitan

counties have experienced a relatively larger increase in caseload decline

following the passage of PRWORA, although the metropolitan decline rate is

still larger.  Unlike the metropolitan caseload where the average number of

clients entering the caseload has substantially declined, post-reform decline

in the nonmetropolitan counties has been enhanced by an increase in the

average number of clients exiting.  While both of these patterns may be

consistent with the expected effects of a strong economy contributing to the
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decline, they may also reflect the impacts of policy changes in the Food Stamp

program.  Taken together, these findings suggest that the differing rates of

caseload decline in these two areas may be reflective of different processes

contributing to these rates. 

Food Stamp Caseload Characteristics

To examine the composition differences between the two caseloads, Tables

3 and 4 present selected demographic, socioeconomic, and programmatic data for

the metropolitan and nonmetropolitan Food Stamp caseloads.  In Tables 3 and 4,

under the Metropolitan and Nonmetropolitan headings, the first column shows

the distributions of the overall characteristics for the longitudinal data set

of all Food Stamp clients from September 1995 through December 1999 and

represents all clients who received Food Stamps whether it is for one month or

52 months during the study period.  The second and third columns are snapshots

of characteristics at the beginning and end of the study period.   Comparing

the overall percentage to the beginning and ending percentages in Tables 3 and

4 provides insight into differences in caseload dynamics in nonmetropolitan

and metropolitan areas and allows an examination the differences between

longitudinal percentages and cross-sectional percentages.  As such,

differences in the overall percentages and the point in time percentages give

an indication if there is selective turnover occurring with respect to

selected caseload characteristics.

Table 3 shows there are several basic differences in the demographic

characteristics of metropolitan and nonmetropolitan Food Stamp recipients. 

The percentage data in the first column show that the nonmetropolitan caseload

has a larger share of its caseload in older age categories, with 8.7 percent

in the 45 to 64 years group and 3.1 percent in the 65 years and older group. 

These compare to 7.7 percent and 2.2 percent respectively for the metropolitan

caseload.  Conversely, the nonmetropolitan caseload has relatively fewer

recipients in the lower age groups, with 15.3 percent less than 5 years of age

and 20.2 percent ages 5 to 11 years.  For the metropolitan caseload, these two

groups represent 16.6 and 21.4 percent respectively.  In addition, the
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nonmetropolitan caseload has a higher proportion Anglo at 36.2 percent

compared to a metropolitan Anglo share of 21.7 percent.  The metropolitan

caseload has relatively higher proportions of nonAnglos, with 24.6 percent

African American and 52.3 percent Hispanic compared to 14.9 percent African

American and 48.5 percent Hispanic in nonmetropolitan areas.  The

nonmetropolitan caseload also tends to have slightly lower levels of

educational attainment than the metropolitan caseload; the most noticeable

difference being the 8.8 percent with some college compared to 11.0 percent in

the metropolitan caseload.  The nonmetropolitan caseload has relatively fewer

single householder recipients, 10.2 percent compared to 14.1 percent in the

metropolitan caseload, and relatively more in larger households, with 50.8

percent living in households of four persons or more compared to 45.0 percent

for metropolitan recipients.  Many of these differences reflect basic

differences in the metropolitan and nonmetropolitan populations of Texas

(Murdock et al. 2000).

Metropolitan-nonmetropolitan demographic differences also are apparent

in the snapshots of the beginning and ending months.  Viewed as a whole, the

beginning and ending month data in Table 3 indicate very little change has

occurred through time in the demographic characteristics of the

nonmetropolitan Food Stamp caseload.  For example, the proportion 65 years of

age and older is 7.2 percent in both September 1995 and December 1999. 

Similarly, the percentage Anglo declined only slightly from 31.8 percent to

29.9 percent, while Black participants decreased from 17.2 percent to 16.3

percent, the Hispanic share increased slightly from 50.5 percent to 53.4

percent, and the American Indian and Asian proportion remained unchanged.  The

ratios of females and males in the caseload changed only slightly, as did the

distribution of household size and the percentages of recipients in adjacent

and non-adjacent nonmetropolitan counties.  By contrast, the metropolitan

caseload exhibited a greater degree of compositional change through time.  For

instance, the metropolitan percentage 65 years of age and older increased from

4.2 percent in September of 1995 to 5.1 percent in December 1999.  The
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proportion of Anglos declined from 19.2 percent to 16.0 percent of the

caseload, Blacks declined from 24.3 to 22.1 percent, Hispanics increased from

54.8 percent to 60.6 percent, Asians declined from 1.4 to 1.0 percent, and the

percentage of American Indians remained the same.

The constancy of nonmetropolitan demographic characteristics occurs in

spite of the 37.0 percent decline in the caseload.  However, one education

characteristic exhibits a moderate degree of change.  The beginning percentage

in nonmetropolitan areas with no formal education declined from 9.4 percent in

1995 to 8.2 percent in December 1999.  For the metropolitan caseload, this

characteristic is almost unchanged, declining slightly from 8.5 to 8.4

percent.  In addition, the metropolitan proportion with a high school

education declined from 32.9 percent to 30.2 percent while that for the

nonmetropolitan caseload was only slightly changed, declining from 31.2

percent to 31.0 percent.  The change in the nonmetropolitan category of no

formal education may indicate improving employment opportunities for the low

skilled in nonmetropolitan areas, but it is difficult to interpret because

other educational categories remained virtually unchanged with the exception

of recipients with some college, which rose from 6.6 percent to 7.6 percent.  

The metropolitan classification of the county of residence is also

presented in Table 3.  The percentage distribution of the total caseload in

metropolitan areas is 88.6 percent residing in counties that are metropolitan

central city counties and in nonmetropolitan areas is 70.8 percent residing in

counties that are nonmetropolitan adjacent counties.  Comparing the 1995 and

1999 Food Stamp caseloads shows that the proportion residing in metropolitan

suburban counties declines from 10.4 percent to 9.1 percent of the

metropolitan caseload.  For nonmetropolitan areas, counties classified as

nonmetropolitan non-adjacent increase from 28.1 to 29.2 percent of the

nonmetropolitan Food Stamp caseload.  These findings show that there have been

slight changes in the proportion of the caseload in the different metropolitan

and nonmetropolitan county types.  The metropolitan Food Stamp caseload in

1999 is more concentrated in the central city counties or the most populated
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areas, while the nonmetropolitan Food Stamp caseload in 1999 is more

concentrated in the non-adjacent counties or the areas more remote from urban

centers.  The overall state caseload in Texas also changes in the proportion

concentrated in metropolitan and nonmetropolitan areas, as shown in Figure 17. 

In September 1995, 17.5 percent of the total Food Stamp caseload reside in

nonmetropolitan areas in Texas, while in December 1999 the proportion has

increased to 20.5 percent.  This shift is most likely reflective of the

differing decline rates for the two areas in the state.  

Table 4 follows the same format as Table 3 and presents information on

selected socioeconomic and programmatic characteristics of the metropolitan

and nonmetropolitan Food Stamp caseloads.  The data in the first column

indicate several metropolitan-nonmetropolitan distinctions.  Among single

householders, the metropolitan caseload has a higher proportion of ABAWDs

(Able-Bodied Adults Without Dependents) in the 18-59 year-old age group, which

was specifically targeted for time-limited Food Stamp benefits by PRWORA.  The

metropolitan value for this group is 72.8 percent while the nonmetropolitan

value is 68.2 percent.  This reflects the older age structure of the

nonmetropolitan caseload.  The nonmetropolitan caseload had a relatively

smaller proportion seeking work, 51.1 percent compared to the metropolitan

rate of 57.4 percent, and a higher percentage working.  The nonmetropolitan

proportion working part time was 12.9 percent while the percentage working 30

hours or more was 36.0 percent, and these compare to metropolitan part-time

work of 8.5 percent and 30 hours or more of 34.1 percent.  Taken together,

this means that 48.9 percent of the nonmetropolitan caseload was working while

the value for the metropolitan caseload was 42.6 percent.  In spite of its

higher employment rate, the nonmetropolitan caseload had a relatively smaller

share in the top work services classification category, 48.3 percent compared

to 52.9 percent in the metropolitan caseload.  Conversely, the nonmetropolitan

caseload had relatively more clients in the lowest work services category,

27.2 percent, compared to 24.3 percent in the metropolitan caseload.  In

addition, the nonmetropolitan caseload had relatively more long-term
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recipients, 9.2 percent with more than 36 months of continuous receipt

compared to 7.1 percent in the metropolitan caseload.  The reverse pattern

holds for short-term recipients, with the nonmetropolitan caseload having 50.6

percent with less than 6 months of continuous receipt while metropolitan areas

had a higher value at 56.2 percent.  Finally, the nonmetropolitan caseload had

a relatively smaller percentage of disqualified household heads, 11.3 percent

of total household heads, compared to 19.5 percent in the metropolitan Food

Stamp caseload.

Although Table 3 exhibited a pattern of constancy in the nonmetropolitan

demographic characteristics, the data for the beginning and ending month

snapshots in Table 4 indicate significant changes occurred in several

nonmetropolitan socioeconomic and programmatic characteristics.  For example,

the number working part time rose from 10.8 percent to 14.3 percent while the

number working 30 hours or more declined from 44.4 percent to 41.4 percent. 

These combine to indicate a pre-reform working percentage of 55.2 percent and

a post-reform percentage of 55.7 percent.  Metropolitan areas exhibited a

larger relative increase in the number working, rising from 46.9 percent to

51.1 percent.  Thus, although the nonmetropolitan caseload has a higher

proportion that are “working poor”, the metropolitan caseload experienced a

larger increase in the share of “working poor” clients.  The nonmetropolitan

pattern may indicate improvement due to economic growth that permitted more

people to find part-time work and others to obtain employment that raised

wages above the poverty line.  On the other hand, the increase in part-time

workers also may result from those working 30 hours or more having their hours

of employment reduced.  By contrast, the metropolitan pattern presents a less

ambiguous picture because both of the work categories increased, and this led

to a substantial decline in the metropolitan proportion of non-working

recipients.

Another category in Table 4 that exhibits significant change for the

nonmetropolitan caseload is the Work Services Classification.  During the

study period, the number in the highest work classification category (i.e.,
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“likely to obtain work on own without assistance”) increased from 36.9 percent

to 46.9 percent.  The percentage able to obtain work with assistance rose from

21.1 percent to 26.0 percent.  However, for the lowest work services

classification (i.e., “severe work impediments”), the percentage declined from

42.0 percent to 27.1 percent.  Metropolitan counties exhibited a similar

pattern, with those in the top category increasing from 42.7 percent to 47.6

percent and those in the lowest category declining from 36.9 percent to 27.4

percent.  This pattern of change in the work services classification

characteristics does not follow expectations.  Work services is based on

client skill levels.  A pattern of human capital accumulation in the caseload

is not what would be expected if the caseload were declining due to expanding

economic opportunities.  This type of human capital accumulation is more acute

in the nonmetropolitan caseload.  While the proportion in the top category

rose 4.9 percentage points or by 11.5 percent in the metropolitan caseload, it

increased 10.0 percentage points or by 27.1 percent in the nonmetropolitan

counties.  Similarly, for the lowest work services category, the metropolitan

caseload declined by 9.5 percentage points or 25.7 percent, but the comparable

nonmetropolitan value was 14.9 percentage points or by 35.4 percent.  It is

presumed that this pattern reflects either administrative reclassification or

the reclassification of recidivists who have left the caseload, gained

workforce experience, and then reentered the caseload with a higher work

services classification.  

Table 4 also shows that the percentage in the nonmetropolitan caseload

with an incapacity preventing work increased from 15.3 percent to 20.1

percent.  The metropolitan percentages are quite similar, at 15.1 percent and

19.3 percent for the beginning and ending months.  These patterns of increases

probably reflect the fact that because the disabled are unlikely to exit the

caseload this group will comprise a larger and larger relative share of the

caseload as the overall size of the caseload declines.  Similarly, the

increase in the percentages of disqualified household heads may reflect the

same type of phenomenon.  Under PRWORA, there are no requirements for full-
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family sanctions, and Texas did not implement family sanctions for the Food

Stamp program before PRWORA.  Therefore, it is likely that needy, disqualified

heads would remain in the program to provide for their offspring, thereby

increasing in relative size as the caseload becomes smaller.

With respect to program characteristics, Table 4 indicates that although

the number of nonmetropolitan ABAWDs (i.e., Able-Bodied Adults Without

Dependents) declined by 16,980 or about 40.0 percent, the proportionate shares

of this group remained relatively constant at 50.0 percent and 48.0 percent. 

By contrast, in the metropolitan caseload, the ABAWD population declined by

more than 80.0 percent, but its share of single householders declined from

62.0 percent to 53.9 percent.  This pattern is also reflected in the

comparison of the ABAWD proportion of the total caseload in metropolitan and

nonmetropolitan areas in Figure 18.  In the September 1995 Food Stamp

caseload, 13.2 percent of the ABAWDs resided in nonmetropolitan areas while in

December 1999 this proportion increases to 17.8 percent of the Food Stamp

caseload in Texas.  Consequently, while the nonmetropolitan share of elderly

adults without children (i.e., ABAWDs not ages 18-59) is larger and has

remained relatively constant, the metropolitan share of elderly adults without

children has increased following the passage of welfare reform.

For both metropolitan and nonmetropolitan areas, the proportions of Food

Stamp only clients increased while the shares of Food Stamp and AFDC/TANF

declined between September 1995 and December 1999.  In the metropolitan

caseload, the number of Food Stamp only clients increased from 78.8 percent to

84.4 percent, while nonmetropolitan percentages were 81.8 percent and 84.0

percent.  Consequently, the metropolitan caseload had a relatively larger

increase in Food Stamp only cases than the nonmetropolitan caseload.  The

metropolitan caseload also had a relatively larger decline in the proportion

of AFDC/TANF Food Stamp recipients, which fell from 21.2 percent to 15.6

percent compared to a nonmetropolitan decline from 18.2 percent to 16.0

percent.  Thus, before reform, the metropolitan caseload had relatively more

AFDC/TANF Food Stamp recipients than the nonmetropolitan caseload, and after
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reform, the pattern reversed so that the nonmetropolitan caseload had

relatively more AFDC/TANF Food Stamp recipients than the metropolitan

caseload.  This is more evident in Figure 19 comparing the September 1995 Food

Stamp caseload to the December 1999 caseload in Texas.  The proportion of the

caseload receiving TANF and Food Stamps increases from 9.4 percent to 20.9

percent residing in nonmetropolitan areas of the state.  This suggests that

TANF-directed welfare reform has had a relatively larger impact on the

metropolitan Food Stamp caseload.

Another characteristic in Table 4 that shows substantial pre- and post-

reform differences is the duration of continuous Food Stamp receipt.  In the

nonmetropolitan caseload, the percentage of short-term recipients (i.e., a

continuous duration of six months or less) increased from 35.2 percent to 68.4

percent while the percentage of long-term recipients (i.e., a continuous

duration of more than 36 months) declined from 15.5 percent to 4.3 percent. 

In the metropolitan caseload, the short-term recipients increased from 41.0

percent to 74.6 percent, and the values for metropolitan long-term recipients

were 11.7 percent and 3.1 percent.  Consequently, the metropolitan and

nonmetropolitan caseloads experienced equivalent decreases in the proportion

of long-term recipients.  However, although the metropolitan caseload had a

higher post-reform percentage of short-term recipients, the nonmetropolitan

increase in short-term recipients was relatively larger than that for the

metropolitan caseload.  For both the metropolitan and nonmetropolitan

caseloads, these patterns are contrary to what has been observed for AFDC/TANF

where caseload decline typically is associated with the accumulation of

longer-term recipients (e.g., Pavetti 1996).  This is because shorter-term

recipients have a higher probability of exiting.  However, when long-term

recipients leave the caseload and are replaced by new or recidivist caseload

entries, the share of shorter-term recipients increases.  As such, the

observed accumulation of short-term recipients may occur because, compared to

AFDC/TANF recipients, Food Stamp recipients experience more work-based

caseload churning, and cycle on and off of the caseload more frequently than
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TANF recipients in response to perceived employment opportunities.  That is,

as the economy expands, more and more clients may exit for work and, depending

on the wage and employment outcomes, subsequently return to the caseload to

begin new spells.  If this were the case, then the relatively larger increase

in nonmetropolitan recipients would indicate a more cyclical pattern of wages

and employment.  On the hand, the lack of long-term recipients in the

contemporary caseload also may be due to administrative procedures, a lack of

information, or other non-economic factors that have caused otherwise eligible

persons to exit the caseload.  

In Table 4, an examination of the Food Stamp months of certification

lends some credence to the possibility that administrative procedures may

underlie the build up of short-term recipients in the caseload.  These data

indicate that, in the nonmetropolitan caseload, the percentage with one to

three months certification has risen from 20.9 percent to 41.0 percent while

the percentage with seven to 12 month certifications has fallen from 21.0

percent to 9.7 percent.  For the metropolitan caseload, the proportion with

one to three months certification rose from 27.6 percent to 36.9 percent, and

for the 7 to 12 months certification group, the decline was from 19.7 percent

to 8.5 percent.  As was the case for the duration factor described above, the

relative decline in the proportion of 7 to 12 month certifications is roughly

equivalent for the metropolitan and nonmetropolitan caseloads.  However, the

nonmetropolitan caseload experienced a larger relative increase in the 1 to 3

months certification group.  Thus, while the metropolitan caseload had a

higher proportion in the 1 to 3 months category before welfare reform, the

nonmetropolitan caseload had a higher proportion in this category after

welfare reform.  Because an increase in the frequency of recertification

increases the likelihood of missed appointments or deadlines as well as

frustration with the program, it is possible that the shortened eligibility

periods have caused otherwise qualified persons to leave the caseload.  If

this is the case, then the relatively higher increase in the number of
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nonmetropolitan, short-term recipients may reflect the administrative

imposition of shorter periods of nonmetropolitan recertification.  

Trends in Food Stamp Caseload

The examination of the compositional differences in the Food Stamp

caseloads for metropolitan and nonmetropolitan areas showed the demographic,

socioeconomic, and programmatic factors associated with the differences in

these two areas and contrasted the 1995 and 1999 caseloads.  To highlight and

summarize these differences, Tables 5 through 7 present pre- and post-reform

averages for the caseload characteristics.  Similar to the descriptive

analysis of caseload decline in Table 2, both the ACT waiver and PRWORA are

used in Tables 5 through 7 to present alternative comparisons of the

initiation of welfare reform.  Since the policy changes directly affecting the

Food Stamp caseload began with PRWORA, the discussion in this section of

trends in the caseload is limited to the pre- and post-PRWORA data.

Table 5 presents the overall as well as the pre- and post-reform

averages for several of the selected demographic characteristics shown in

Table 3.  The data in Table 5 indicate that the nonmetropolitan caseload has

greater average proportions of elderly recipients than the metropolitan

caseload in both the pre- and post-reform periods.  While the snapshot

beginning and ending month data showed no change in the nonmetropolitan

percentage 65 years of age or older, Table 5 indicates that the average

nonmetropolitan percentage rose from 6.9 percent to 7.2 percent.  Although the

metropolitan percentages are lower, at 4.2 and 4.7 percent respectively, the

metropolitan increase in the proportion elderly is higher, 0.05 percent

compared to 0.03 percent for the nonmetropolitan caseload.  The

nonmetropolitan caseload has lower average percentages of children under 5

years of age, 16.3 percent and 16.2 percent, compared to the metropolitan

average percentages of 19.1 percent and 18.7 percent.  In this instance,

although the metropolitan caseload has relatively younger clients, the

nonmetropolitan pre- and post-reform decline is less.  
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Nonmetropolitan recipients are more likely than metropolitan Food Stamp

recipients to be Anglo and less likely to be members of a nonAnglo minority

group.  The nonmetropolitan average percentages Anglo are 31.7 percent and

30.9 percent and the metropolitan averages are 18.9 and 17.2.  As such,

although it has relatively more Anglos, the nonmetropolitan caseload

experienced a relatively lower pre- to post-reform decline in this group.  For

African-Americans, there is little difference in the pre- and post-reform

changes for the metropolitan and nonmetropolitan caseloads.  However, the

metropolitan caseload experienced a larger increase in the average proportion

of Hispanic Food Stamp recipients, rising from 55.7 percent to 58.8 percent

compared to a nonmetropolitan increase from 51.0 percent to 51.8 percent. 

With respect to education, the nonmetropolitan caseload has lower pre-

and post-reform average percentages with a high school education or more, 38.2

percent and 39.2 percent compared to the metropolitan average percentages of

41.8 percent and 41.0 percent.  In addition, the nonmetropolitan caseload has

relatively higher average pre- and post-reform percentages with no formal

education, at 9.3 percent and 8.5 percent compared to 8.6 percent and 8.2

percent for the metropolitan caseload.  While the pre- and post-reform

metropolitan average percentages for a high school or more education level

decline slightly, these increase for the nonmetropolitan caseload.  In

addition, the nonmetropolitan decline in the proportion with no formal

education is larger than that for the metropolitan caseload.  Both the

metropolitan and nonmetropolitan average household sizes showed no pre- and

post-reform changes, and the average nonmetropolitan Food Stamp households

remained larger at 3.7 persons per household compared to 3.5 for the

metropolitan caseload.

Tables 6 and 7 summarize the selected socioeconomic and programmatic

characteristics from Table 4.  Table 6 indicates that the nonmetropolitan

caseload had relatively fewer single ABAWDs on average in both the pre- and

post-reform periods, at 51.3 percent and 48.2 percent, compared to

metropolitan average percentages of 61.9 percent and 55.7 percent.  The
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metropolitan pre- to post-reform decline in the average proportion of single

ABAWD households was relatively larger.  

In Table 6, the nonmetropolitan caseload had higher average proportions

working in both the pre- and post-reform periods, with rates of 55.0 percent

in both periods compared to 47.1 percent and 50.3 percent for the metropolitan

caseload.  Thus, while the nonmetropolitan caseload has relatively more

“working poor”, the metropolitan percentages of “working poor” increased in

the post-reform period.  

Table 6 indicates that both metropolitan and nonmetropolitan caseloads

experienced proportional increases for clients in the top work category and

declines for clients in the lowest work category.  For the nonmetropolitan

caseload, the increase in the top work category from 37.1 to 46.2 percent is

relatively larger than the metropolitan increase from 43.0 percent to 48.3

percent.  Similarly, the nonmetropolitan decline of 41.4 percent to 27.9

percent in the lowest work category is relatively larger than that for the

metropolitan caseload, which decreased from 36.5 percent to 27.1 percent.  The

average nonmetropolitan and metropolitan pre- and post-reform percentages of

clients with a medical incapacity are almost identical.

Table 7 shows that nonmetropolitan areas had higher pre- and post-reform

percentages of clients receiving Food Stamps only, at 84.2 percent and 85.3

percent respectively.  These compare to 81.2 percent and 83.7 percent for the

metropolitan caseload.  As such, although the nonmetropolitan averages are

higher, the pre- to post-reform metropolitan increase in Food Stamp only

clients is relatively greater.  

In Table 7, nonmetropolitan recipients experienced longer average months

of continuous Food Stamp receipt than metropolitan recipients did in both the

pre- and post-reform periods.  The nonmetropolitan average number of months

declined from 17.3 months to 12.9 months while the metropolitan caseload

declined from 14.0 months to 10.8 months.  Consequently, the proportionate

metropolitan and nonmetropolitan declines are roughly equivalent.  
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Table 7 indicates that there were larger proportions of long-term

recipients in the nonmetropolitan caseload for both the pre- and post-reform

periods, at 14.8 percent and 9.5 percent compared to the metropolitan averages

of 11.3 percent and 7.4 percent.  Long-term cases are those families receiving

Food Stamp benefits continuously for 36 months or longer.  Again, although the

nonmetropolitan caseload has relatively more long-term recipients, the

proportionate metropolitan and nonmetropolitan declines in the percentage of

long-term recipients are equivalent.  

Also shown in Table 7 is a decline for both metropolitan and

nonmetropolitan caseloads in the average number of months certified for Food

Stamp eligibility.  For the nonmetropolitan caseload, the average number of

certified months fell from 6.8 months to 6.1 months while the metropolitan

caseload experienced a decline from 6.3 months to 5.8 months.  The

proportionate decrease in the number of months certified was greater for the

nonmetropolitan caseload.  

Finally, Table 7 reveals that both the metropolitan and nonmetropolitan

caseloads experienced an increase in the proportions of cases with

disqualified heads.  The nonmetropolitan percentages increased from 6.2

percent to 11.8 percent while those for the metropolitan caseload rose from

13.3 percent to 20.5 percent.  Although the metropolitan caseload had larger

shares of its caseload disqualified, the nonmetropolitan caseload experienced

a relatively larger increase in this group.

Overall, the descriptive data indicate that, compared to the

metropolitan Food Stamp caseload, the nonmetropolitan caseload exhibits

differences in both its structure and its dynamics.  The composition of the

nonmetropolitan caseload is older and more Anglo, with lower levels of

education, a larger proportion working, and more long-term recipients. 

Although the metropolitan caseload has experienced a larger percentage

decline, the nonmetropolitan had a larger increase in its rate of decline

following PRWORA.  Although the metropolitan caseload experienced post-reform

increases in the percentage elderly and declines in the percentage Anglo, the
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nonmetropolitan percentages for these groups exhibit little change.  There are

more “working poor” in the nonmetropolitan caseload, but the percentage

working has remained almost constant while it has increased in the

metropolitan caseload following the passage of PRWORA.  In addition, although

the percentage working has not increased, the nonmetropolitan caseload has had

a larger proportional increase in the percentage of recipients classified in

the top work services category (i.e., able to obtain work without assistance). 

The nonmetropolitan caseload has proportionately more long-term recipients,

but it also has experienced a relatively larger post-reform increase in the

percentage of short-term recipients as well as in the percentage of recipients

with one to three month certification periods.

In summary, the nonmetropolitan caseload exhibits greater degrees of

constancy in its basic demographic composition as well as in its proportion of

“working poor” recipients.  This constancy occurs although the caseload has

declined by 37.0 percent from September 1995 through December 1999. 

Additionally, certain programmatic factors such as the reduced certification

period have affected the nonmetropolitan caseload equally or at times more

than the metropolitan caseload.  This suggests, then, that the constancy in

the nonmetropolitan caseload demographic and work characteristics reflects a

lack of selectivity in caseload dynamics, and an insularity in which economic

and policy factors have a relatively smaller impact than for the metropolitan

Food Stamp caseload.  To further explore this possibility, multilevel models

evaluate the individual and contextual effects and examine the relationships

between caseload characteristics and caseload decline.

Probability of Pre- and Post-Reform Caseload Exit

Tables 8 through 11 contain the results of a multilevel logistic

regression model in which the probability of Food Stamp caseload exit for the

last quarters of 1995 and 1999 is modeled separately for metropolitan and

nonmetropolitan areas.  The benefit of using multilevel techniques is that the

effects of both individual and county characteristics can simultaneously be

examined on the likelihood that a case will exit.  The models presented in
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Tables 8 through 11 allow a comparison of how these effects differ in the pre-

and post-reform periods.  The fourth quarter 1995 metropolitan caseload is a

random sample of the full caseload due to memory constraints of using the

desktop statistical package.  Appendix Table A-1 presents a comparison of the

means of the random sample and total 1995 metropolitan caseload and shows that

there are no statistically significant differences in means between the two

caseloads.  The other three models are examined using the entire caseload. 

For the results presented in Tables 8 through 11, all explanatory variables

are grand mean centered, and, thus, the intercept term reflects the

probability of exiting for the average person in the average county.  The

slope coefficients are interpretable similar to the examination of single

level logistic regression parameter estimates.

A comparison of the nonmetropolitan models for 1995 and 1999 in Tables 8

and 9 shows unemployment has a negative sign and is a significant predictor

for 1995 but not for 1999.  The percentage employed in agriculture is positive

and significant in both years but has a stronger influence in 1995.  Average

wages have a positive relationship with the probability of exit, but this

variable is significant only in 1999.  The percentages employed in

manufacturing and services are not significant in either year.  Thus, with the

exception of wages, it appears that economic factors had a greater influence

on exit probabilities in nonmetropolitan areas in 1995 than in 1999.  This may

indicate that earlier exits were motivated by an increase in job vacancies

during the economic recovery from the 1992 recession while the 1999 post-

recovery exits have been more influenced by wage differentials among the

existing jobs.

Tables 8 and 9 also indicate that the relationships between

nonmetropolitan Food Stamp exits and demographic factors have not been

constant across time.  For example, when compared to Anglos, African Americans

had a lower probability of exit in both 1995 and 1999.  However, this

relationship was not as strong in 1999.  By contrast, the influence of

Hispanic origin was not significant in 1995, but in 1999 had a negative and
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significant relationship with the probability of exit.  These findings would

indicate that, relative to Anglos, nonmetropolitan African Americans and

Hispanics experienced changes that increased the chances of exit for clients

who are African Americans and decreased the probability of exit for clients

who are Hispanics.  

Other demographic characteristics have a more constant impact across

time.  Age is significantly and negatively related to the probability of exit

in both 1995 and 1999 as are incapacity and disqualification.  For age and

incapacity, the likelihood of not exiting increased in 1999.  This may reflect

duration dependence where certain groups are less likely to exit with the

passage of time.  The number of children is significantly and negatively

related to exit probability while the number of adults shows a significant and

positive relationship with the likelihood of exiting.  In both cases, these

effects are slightly stronger in 1999 than in 1995.  Generally, then, the

presence of young dependents inhibits caseload exits while the presence of

more adults enhances the chances of an exit.

Several programmatic factors in Tables 8 and 9 have significant

associations with exits that vary across time.  Spell duration is

significantly and negatively related to nonmetropolitan exit probabilities in

both 1995 and 1999, but has a smaller effect in 1999.  This may be because

there are substantially more short-term recipients in the 1999 caseload, which

would lead to a reduction in duration dependence among nonmetropolitan Food

Stamp recipients.  The receipt of both AFDC/TANF and Food Stamps lowers the

probability of exit and this relationship is stronger in 1995 than in 1999. 

This is likely to occur because AFDC/TANF cases involve dependent children and

the case heads most often are single females.  

Food Stamp clients who are classified as ABAWD (Able-Bodied Adults

Without Dependents) are more likely to exit in both 1995 and 1999 and the

magnitude is stronger in 1995.  This is contrary to expectations because

PRWORA was not in effect in 1995, but by the fourth quarter of 1999 had been

in place three years.  However, one explanation may be that the ABAWDs have
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had a relatively high probability of exit even in the absence of policy

incentives, and that the implementation of welfare reform had a selective

impact on the types of ABAWDs entering the caseload.  More extensive analysis

in future research is needed to explore these differentials.  One area to

explore is if the post-reform ABAWDs may be less likely to exit because of

problems with drugs, alcohol, mental illness, or other personal factors that

are not examined in this initial analysis (e.g., Johnson and Meckstroth 1998). 

Alternatively, the smaller coefficient in 1999 may be the result of

administrative factors such as geographically-based work exemptions for ABAWDs

that did not exist before welfare reform.

Another programmatic factor that varies across time is the number of

months of Food Stamp certification.  This variable is significant and

negatively related to exit probabilities in both 1995 and 1999, but exhibits a

stronger relationship in 1999.  This finding supports the idea that shorter

periods of certification have led to more exits, and, that this effect has had

progressively larger impacts with the assignment of one to three month

certifications to larger numbers of clients.

Tables 10 and 11 present the last quarter 1995 and last quarter 1999

model results for the metropolitan Food Stamp caseload.  An examination of

economic variables indicates that there are several differences between the

nonmetropolitan and metropolitan results.  The unemployment rate is

significant and negative for both 1995 and 1999 in the metropolitan caseload,

with a stronger association in 1999.  For the nonmetropolitan caseload, the

unemployment rate had no significant effect on the probability of exit in

1999.  For 1995, the metropolitan coefficient for unemployment is about 2.7

times larger than that for the nonmetropolitan caseload.  This implies, first,

that nonmetropolitan areas have been less affected by fluctuations in the

business cycle, and, secondly, that declining rates of unemployment have a

smaller impact on the probability of nonmetropolitan caseload exits,

especially in 1999 when the unemployment rate is not a statistically

significant factor in nonmetropolitan exits.  The latter occurs although the
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post-reform nonmetropolitan caseload decline has been characterized by a

relative increase in the number of exits.  This lends further support to the

idea that the nonmetropolitan Food Stamp caseload is more insulated from

macroeconomic changes.

Figure 20 presents the overall probability of exiting the Food Stamp

caseload for metropolitan and nonmetropolitan areas in Texas.  These

probabilities are constructed from the parameter estimates presented in Tables

8 through 11 and reflect the probability that the average case in the average

metropolitan or nonmetropolitan county will exit the caseload in 1995 and

1999.  Comparing these probabilities shows that the average case is far more

likely to exit the metropolitan caseload in 1999 with a 0.089 probability or

roughly a 9 percent chance of exiting.  This is an increase compared to the

0.063 probability of exiting the metropolitan caseload in 1995.  The average

case is also more likely to exit the 1999 nonmetropolitan caseload, but it is

less likely when compared to the average metropolitan case.  The average case

in nonmetropolitan areas has a 0.049 probability in 1995 and a 0.071

probability in 1999.  These differences in the overall probabilities reflect

differences in the individual and contextual effects in the pre- and post-

reform periods as well as general differences between metropolitan and

nonmetropolitan areas.

Another difference in the metropolitan and nonmetropolitan relationships

with economic factors is found in the types of employment by industry.  While

agricultural employment was significant in both 1995 and 1999 for

nonmetropolitan exits, it is, understandably, not significant for the

metropolitan caseload.  By contrast, where service employment was not

significant for the nonmetropolitan caseload, it is significant for the

metropolitan caseload in 1999 but not in 1995.  This indicates that different

labor markets exist for the Food Stamp caseloads in metropolitan and

nonmetropolitan areas.  In addition, the metropolitan coefficient for service

employment is larger than the nonmetropolitan coefficients for agricultural

employment, especially in 1999, and this is another indication that labor
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market structure has relatively less influence on nonmetropolitan caseload

exits.

Wages are another economic factor with different implications for the

metropolitan and nonmetropolitan caseloads.  The nonmetropolitan models

indicate that unemployment was an essential factor in 1995 while wages were

important in 1999.  By contrast, in the metropolitan models, both unemployment

and wages are significant factors in 1995 and 1999.  This may reflect a

greater opportunity structure in the metropolitan areas where more job

vacancies and greater wage differentials exist, providing a more direct

linkage between economic factors and caseload exits for the metropolitan Food

Stamp caseload.

Comparing the metropolitan and nonmetropolitan models also indicates

differences in the relationships between socioeconomic and programmatic

factors and exit probabilities.  While the nonmetropolitan models show

significant and negative relationships between the duration of Food Stamp

spells in both 1995 and 1999, for metropolitan caseloads, this variable

changed signs in 1995 and 1999.  For nonmetropolitan areas, the significant

negative effect in both pre- and post-reform periods indicates that the longer

a family receives Food Stamps the less likely they are to exit the caseload in

comparison with families who have been receiving Food Stamps for shorter

periods of time.  In comparison, the 1999 metropolitan caseload finding is

that families who have been receiving Food Stamps continuously for longer

periods of time were more likely to exit than families who had been on the

caseload for shorter continuous spells.  This may indicate that the increase

in short-term recipients has had a greater impact on the duration dependence

of the nonmetropolitan caseloads because, by 1999, the linkage between

duration and the probability of exit has been broken in the metropolitan

caseload with long term recipients more likely to exit than those with shorter

spells of receipt.

Examining the relationships in metropolitan and nonmetropolitan areas

between exits and race/ethnicity reveals a similar pattern for African
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Americans.  Compared to Anglos, membership in the African American group in

both metropolitan and nonmetropolitan locations lessens the probability of

exit in both 1995 and 1999, but has a smaller impact in 1999.  The

metropolitan Hispanic pattern, though, is the opposite of that for the

nonmetropolitan caseload.  For the nonmetropolitan caseload, Hispanic

membership was not significant in 1995, but was significant and negative in

1999.  By contrast, in the metropolitan caseload, Hispanic membership is

significant and negative in 1995, but not significant in 1999.  The latter

occurs as Hispanics became a relatively larger group and Anglos become a

relatively smaller group within the metropolitan caseload.  In the

nonmetropolitan caseload, little change occurred in its race/ethnicity

composition between 1995 and 1999.  As such, the metropolitan pattern most

likely reflects the relatively greater changes that have occurred in the

respective demographic compositions of the Hispanic group and the Anglo

reference group.

The metropolitan results for age are similar to those for the

nonmetropolitan, with significant and negative results in both 1995 and 1999. 

While the metropolitan coefficient is larger than the nonmetropolitan is in

1995, the opposite is true in 1999 when the nonmetropolitan coefficient for

age becomes larger than the metropolitan coefficient.  This difference

reflects the relatively greater numbers of the elderly in the nonmetropolitan

caseload and the likelihood of increasing duration dependence in the elderly,

non-working population.  The metropolitan results for the effects of

incapacity and disqualification are similar to those for the nonmetropolitan

caseload, as are those for the number of children and the number of adults. 

As with the age variable, it is presumed that differentials in coefficient

sizes of these variables reflect duration dependence related to compositional

differences in the relative sizes of the groups.  

While the nonmetropolitan ABAWD variable had a lower coefficient value

in 1999, the metropolitan caseload had a higher coefficient in 1999 than in

1995.  For the nonmetropolitan caseload, it appears that the lower coefficient
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in 1999 either results from the selective accumulation of those with greater

barriers to exit or the application of post-reform administrative procedures

such as geographically-based exemptions for ABAWDs.  Figure 21 presents the

probability that the average case head who is classified as ABAWD will exit

the caseload in 1995 and 1999.  Comparing the pre- and post-reform

probabilities shows that the metropolitan ABAWD is more likely to exit in 1999

than someone who is ABAWD and resides in a nonmetropolitan county. 

Metropolitan ABAWDs have a probability increase from 0.072 in 1995 to 0.104 in

1999, while nonmetropolitan ABAWDs have a comparable smaller increase from

0.054 to 0.076 likelihood of exiting the Food Stamp caseload.  As such, the

increase in exit probability for the metropolitan ABAWD variable may either

indicate less accumulation of the hard to place or administrative differences

in the enforcement of reform policies.

As in the nonmetropolitan caseload, the receipt of both AFDC/TANF and

Food Stamps lowers the probability of exit in the metropolitan caseload. 

Similarly, this relationship is stronger for the metropolitan counties in 1995

than in 1999.  Before welfare reform, this variable has roughly equivalent

coefficient values for the metropolitan and nonmetropolitan caseloads.  After

welfare reform, however, the nonmetropolitan coefficient is about 1.4 times

larger than that for the metropolitan caseload.  In Figure 22, the overall

probability of exiting the Food Stamp caseload for the average client who is

jointly receiving TANF and Food Stamps is presented.  The probability of

exiting the metropolitan caseload increases from 0.037 in 1995 to 0.066 in

1999 for those people jointly receiving benefits.  In comparison, the

difference is less in nonmetropolitan areas where the probability of exiting

increases from 0.029 to 0.047 for the average case that is jointly receiving

TANF and Food Stamps.  For both metropolitan and nonmetropolitan areas, these

probability levels are less than the overall probabilities for the average

client in the average county as presented in Figure 20, but the difference

represents a larger percent change in the pre- and post-reform periods.  To

the extent that Food Stamp caseload decline has been associated with the
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receipt of TANF following welfare reform, the impact of this policy has been

greater for the metropolitan caseload.  

Unlike the nonmetropolitan models, the metropolitan models indicate

that, for 1995, membership in the top work services category is significantly

and positively related to the probability of exit.  However, both the

nonmetropolitan and metropolitan caseloads experienced increases in the 1999

proportions of the caseload classified in the top work category.  The top work

services category is an administrative classification of those clients who are

able to obtain work on their own without any assistance from job service

administrators.  This implies, first, that, at least in 1995, skill level was

a more important factor for metropolitan exits than nonmetropolitan exits,

and, secondly, that, at least for metropolitan areas, the relationship between

skill level and the probability of exit has changed between the pre-reform and

post-reform periods.  The latter may be due either to a pre- to post-reform

change in other characteristics of the top skill level group, or

administrative practices regarding work readiness classification.  

The metropolitan results for the variable measuring months of Food Stamp

certification are similar to those for the nonmetropolitan caseload in that it

is significant and negative in both 1995 and 1999.  However, a comparison of

the 1995 and 1999 results indicates that, although the nonmetropolitan and

metropolitan coefficients were of similar magnitude in 1995, by 1999 the

metropolitan coefficient is about 1.4 times larger than that for the

nonmetropolitan caseload.  Figure 23 shows the substantial effect that the

tightening of the certification periods has on the probability that the

average case will exit the Food Stamp caseload in metropolitan and

nonmetropolitan areas.  For those cases certified for three months of Food

Stamp benefits, the probability of exiting increases from 0.103 to 0.224 in

metropolitan areas and from 0.078 to 0.145 in nonmetropolitan areas.  Thus,

after the passage of welfare reform and coinciding with the increasing

proportion of short-term recipients, the nonmetropolitan caseload's

probability of exiting is less not only in relative but also in absolute
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terms.  This implies that, in the post-reform era, the nonmetropolitan Food

Stamp caseload is relatively insulated from the impacts of welfare reform.

Explaining Food Stamp Caseload Decline in Texas

Table 12 presents the results of a multilevel linear regression

statistical model that compares relationships of macro-level variables on the

metropolitan and nonmetropolitan Food Stamp caseloads.  The model structure

uses the same type of framework employed in the analysis of latent growth

structures of individual change (Bryk and Raudenbush 1992:130-154) such as

math achievement or verbal acquisition rates.  The first level in the analysis

is the repeated measures of the Food Stamp caseload ratio, which are nested

within each of the 254 counties in Texas, the second level.  In other words,

the multilevel model examines the determinants of quarterly caseload ratios

within each county.  The benefit of using this framework is that the decline

rate is explicitly modeled with linear and exponential trend variables and

allows for the comparison of metropolitan and nonmetropolitan rates of

decline.  The other explanatory variables measure the economic and policy

variables that are expected to affect the size of the Food Stamp caseload

within the county.

In Table 12, the dependent variable is the quarterly caseload ratio,

which is the natural log of the Food Stamp caseload size as a proportion of

the total population within the county.  Two different results are presented

for each explanatory variable.  The first result reports the size of the slope

of the explanatory variable for all counties (both metropolitan and

nonmetropolitan) and its effect on the caseload ratio while the second result

indicates the difference between the metropolitan and nonmetropolitan slopes. 

The second effect is labeled the nonmetropolitan gap effect in the model. 

Interpretation of the explanatory variable slopes is the same as that for any

linear regression model.  The parameter estimate is the effect on the caseload

ratio for a one unit change in the independent variable holding all other

explanatory effects constant, and the significance level indicates whether the
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explanatory variable has a statistically significant effect on the caseload

ratio.  

The gap effect in Table 12 indicates the differential between

metropolitan and nonmetropolitan slopes for that particular explanatory

variable.  When the gap effect is statistically significant, this indicates

that there are significant differentials between nonmetropolitan and

metropolitan counties for the explanatory variable’s effect on the caseload

ratio.  The sign of the gap effect coefficient indicates whether the slope of

the explanatory variable is steeper or flatter than the metropolitan slope. 

For significant variables, if the signs on both coefficients are the same,

this indicates that the slope for nonmetropolitan areas has a stronger

association with changes in the dependent variable.  If the signs are

opposite, this indicates that the nonmetropolitan factor has a relatively

weaker association with the dependent variable.  For example in Table 12, the

unemployment rate has a positive slope indicating the higher the unemployment

rate the higher the Food Stamp caseload, and the nonmetropolitan gap effect is

negative (the opposite sign of the slope coefficient) indicating that the

unemployment rate slope is flatter or smaller in nonmetropolitan areas

compared to metropolitan areas.

Examining the caseload decline rates in Table 12 shows that there are

significant rates of decline in the post-reform period.  The linear post-

reform trend is a variable, which is zero during the first four quarters from

September 1995 to August 1996 and then ranges from one to thirteen in the

final thirteen quarters from September 1996 to December 1999.  The exponential

trend is the square of the linear trend variable.  Taken together, these two

measures capture the overall rates of decline in the post-reform period,

controlling for all other economic and policy explanatory effects.  Moreover,

the nonmetropolitan gap effect is statistically significant and indicates that

in comparison with metropolitan areas the rates of decline in nonmetropolitan

areas are substantially less.  
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The finding for the average number of certified months indicates that

this factor is significant and positively related to the size of the caseload,

there is a significant difference between the metropolitan and nonmetropolitan

caseloads, and the association is not as strong for the nonmetropolitan

caseload.  Therefore, to the degree that shortening the length of

certification has enhanced caseload decline, the impact of this policy

variable has been less in the nonmetropolitan caseload.  The proportion of

ABAWD clients is significantly and negatively related to caseload decline. 

This variable does not have differential effects on the metropolitan and

nonmetropolitan caseload sizes. 

The economic effects on the caseload size are primarily influenced by

the unemployment rate within the county.  Unemployment is significantly and

negatively related to caseload size, and there is a significant difference in

its impacts on the metropolitan and nonmetropolitan caseloads.  The model

shows that while a decline in unemployment decreases the nonmetropolitan

caseload, the effect is not as large as the metropolitan caseload.  The

industrial composition within the county does not have a significant effect on

the overall Food Stamp caseload size, and there are not any differential

effects between nonmetropolitan and metropolitan areas.  The effects of the

wage level are not significant overall, but there are significant differences

between nonmetropolitan and metropolitan areas.  In nonmetropolitan areas,

higher wage levels significantly decrease the size of the Food Stamp caseload.

As a whole, the model results in Table 12 appear to support the idea

that the nonmetropolitan caseload is relatively insulated from both economic

and policy impacts.  Though affected similarly to the metropolitan caseload by

the reduction in months of certification, this policy change has not had as

strong of an effect on the nonmetropolitan caseload.  The same pattern is

apparent for the unemployment rate variable.  That is, nonmetropolitan

caseload size increases as unemployment rises, but at a lesser rate than for

the metropolitan caseload.  These findings confirm the overall findings of the
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differences between 1995 and 1999 exit probabilities in metropolitan and

nonmetropolitan areas.

CONCLUSIONS

The results of the analysis indicate similarities and differences in the

metropolitan and nonmetropolitan caseloads.  Both caseloads have experienced

significant declines and appear to have benefited from economic growth.  For

both caseloads, these declines have been greater following the passage of

PRWORA.  Each has experienced reductions in the proportion of long-term

clients and increases in the share of short-term clients.  In terms of work

histories of clients in the caseloads, both areas have seen increases in the

proportion of recipients who are able to obtain work on their own and

decreases in the percentage of clients with severe work impediments. 

Similarly, both the metropolitan and nonmetropolitan caseloads had increases

in the percentage of recipients with a medical incapacity, increases in the

percentage of disqualified heads, decreases in the percentage of AFDC/TANF

recipients, decreases in the proportion of ABAWDs, and reductions in the

months of Food Stamp certification.  Yet, in spite of these broad

similarities, there also are differences concerning the relative impacts of

these factors on the metropolitan and nonmetropolitan caseloads as well as

differential changes in these factors following the passage of welfare reform. 

Perhaps the most significant finding from this analysis is that,

although the economy matters for both metropolitan and nonmetropolitan

caseloads, there are substantial differences in how economic factors affect

the two caseloads.  Foremost among these is that although a decline in

unemployment is associated with caseload reductions, the effect is less on the

nonmetropolitan caseload.  This implies that although expanding employment

opportunities may reduce the level of need, nonmetropolitan areas benefit less

from macroeconomic growth.  The results also suggest that the nonmetropolitan

caseload's initial decline may have been a response to expanding employment

opportunities and declining unemployment rates, while subsequent decline was

more related to higher wages.  On the other hand, both employment
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opportunities and wages affected the likelihood of exiting the metropolitan

caseload in both 1995 and 1999.  This distinction suggests the existence of a

different type of opportunity structure in nonmetropolitan areas where the

availability of low wage jobs does not necessarily lead to less Food Stamp

dependency.  Indeed, both before and after welfare reform, the nonmetropolitan

caseload has a higher proportion of “working poor” than the metropolitan

caseload and this proportion changes little over time.  In addition,

nonmetropolitan Food Stamp exits due to employment opportunities appear to be

tied closely to agriculture while those for the metropolitan caseload are

linked to the service industry.  As such, nonmetropolitan opportunities are

dependent upon an extractive industry that is highly sensitive to fluctuations

in the global commodity market and has shown an economic downturn in the

1990s.  In comparison, metropolitan areas are tied to rapidly expanding

service industries.  Taken together, the results indicate the nonmetropolitan

caseload is affected by economic factors that differ not only in magnitude but

also in kind.  The results appear to suggest that the nonmetropolitan caseload

has benefited less from the economic expansion of the latter 1990s.

It is also significant that while policy appears to have affected both

the metropolitan and nonmetropolitan caseloads, the nonmetropolitan Food Stamp

caseload has been affected less.  For example, the results suggest the

nonmetropolitan caseload has been less affected by the shorter months of Food

Stamp certification associated with the post-reform policy and increasing

caseload declines.  That is, for 1999, the impact of this variable on

metropolitan caseload decline is 1.4 times greater than it is for the

nonmetropolitan caseload.  Similarly, the likelihood of the 18-59 year old

ABAWD is associated with a higher probability of exit in the Food Stamp

caseload, the relationship is about 2.4 times stronger in the metropolitan

caseload.  Finally, following welfare reform, nonmetropolitan recipients of

Food Stamps and TANF are about 1.4 times less likely to exit than metropolitan

recipients of both Food Stamp and TANF.  Consequently, these three policy

variables have had smaller impacts on the nonmetropolitan caseload.
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One common factor that may explain the differential metropolitan-

nonmetropolitan impacts of economic and policy variables is the change in the

sociodemographic characteristics of the caseloads.  While the metropolitan

caseload exhibited a moderate amount of compositional change due to selective

turnover, the nonmetropolitan caseload exhibited little change in its basic

demographic and socioeconomic characteristics.  This lack of compositional

change indicates a relative lack of selectivity with respect to economic and

programmatic changes and further supports the premise of nonmetropolitan

insularity. 

It is thus evident that many questions related to Food Stamp receipt in

rural areas remain unanswered, and further examination and analyses of this

and other longitudinal data sets are essential.  For example, using a cohort

analysis approach, the questions of recidivism and administrative churning

need to be explored more thoroughly to examine the types of cases that are

most affected by the tightening of certification periods.  Some have suggested

(Lee 2000), using anecdotal evidence, that there is increasing frustration by

Food Stamp clients regarding the tightening of certification periods and a

general misunderstanding of the “new rules” atmosphere.  Nonetheless, as the

empirical results presented here demonstrate, this frustration is not linked

to an accumulation of selected demographic and socioeconomic characteristics

in the caseload in nonmetropolitan areas.  It is also important to examine the

questions related to the safety net function of the Food Stamp program and its

relation with recipients who have left the TANF caseload.  To the degree that

the TANF caseload has had more selectivity in its decline, it is important to

examine the Food Stamp receipt patterns of TANF exiters and to examine any

differential in these patterns between the rural and urban Food Stamp

caseloads. Similarly, it is essential to complete additional analysis to

extend our understanding of the administrative and operational differences in

program administration in rural and urban areas.  In sum, we must further

examine the demographic, economic, social, and program dimensions of Food
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Stamp receipt before we can comprehensively understand the differences in

rural and urban patterns of Food Stamp use.

In conclusion, although there are similarities between the metropolitan

and nonmetropolitan caseloads, there are differences as well and, in many

cases, the differences appear to lower the likelihood of Food Stamp exits in

the nonmetropolitan Food Stamp caseload.  This implies that, rather than a

monolithic clientele, the Food Stamp caseload is diverse and many of the

dimensions of this diversity reflect differences in nonmetropolitan and

metropolitan economic conditions, opportunity structures, and the demographic

and socioeconomic characteristics of Food Stamp populations.
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Table 1: Population Characteristics for the State of Texas and 
Metropolitan and Nonmetropolitan Areas in Texas

 
Nonmetro-

Population Characteristic Texas Metropolitan politan

1990 Census Count 16,986,335 14,165,511 2,820,824
1998 Population Estimate 19,759,614 16,682,976 3,076,638

Percent Change 1990-98 16.3 17.8 9.1

Age Distribution, 1990
Less than 25 years 39.6 40.1 37.3
25 to 44 years 33.1 34.4 27.4
45 to 64 years 17.2 16.7 19.4
65 years and older 10.1 8.8 15.9

Median Age 30.8 30.2 33.9

Race/Ethnicity Composition, 1990
Anglo 60.7 58.7 68.7
African American 11.6 12.4 8.4
Hispanic 25.5 26.3 22.1
Other 2.2 2.6 0.8

Educational Attainment, 1990
Less than 9th Grade 13.4 12.3 18.8
9th-12th Grade 14.4 13.5 18.9
High School Graduate or GED 25.6 24.8 29.7
Some College, No Degree 21.1 21.9 17.1
Associate Degree 5.1 5.4 4.0
Bachelor’s Degree 13.9 15.1 7.6
Graduate/Professional Degree 6.5 7.0 3.9

Median Household Income, 1989 $ 27,016 $ 28,747 $ 20,632
Per Capita Income, 1989 $ 12,904 $ 13,549 $ 10,035

Poverty Level, 1990
Persons 17.7 17.0 22.8
Families 14.2 13.2 17.9
Households 16.5 15.2 22.2
 
Source:  U.S. Bureau of the Census and Texas State Data Center, Texas A&M
University
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Table 2: Average Food Stamp Caseload Trends for Metropolitan
and Nonmetropolitan Areas in Texas, 1995-99

Total
Food Number Number Monthly Cumul-
Stamp of of  Enter-  Exit- Caseload ative 
Client Clients Clients ing ing Percent Percent

Average Caseload Entering Exiting Percent Percent Change Change

Metropolitan Counties
Overall Average
9/95-12/99 1,542,797 150,883 167,831 10.2 11.3 -1.2 -47.6

Pre- and Post-Implementation of Achieving Change for Texans (ACT)
Average 
9/95-12/96 1,966,262 163,117 178,987 8.3 9.1 -1.0 -13.8
Average 
1/97-12/99 1,354,590 145,446 162,873 11.0 12.2 -1.4 -39.3

Pre- and Post-Implementation of PRWORA
Average 
9/95-8/96 2,007,829 164,407 178,259 8.2 8.9 -0.9 -9.5
Average 
9/96-12/99 1,403,287 146,826 164,703 10.8 12.0 -1.3 -41.4

Nonmetropolitan Counties
Overall Average
9/95-12/99 365,303 30,267 33,161 8.5 9.3 -0.9 -37.0

Pre- and Post-Implementation of Achieving Change for Texans (ACT)
Average 
9/95-12/96 437,750 30,891 32,365 7.1 7.4 -0.4 -6.5
Average 
1/97-12/99 333,104 29,990 33,515 9.1 10.2 -1.1 -33.2

Pre- and Post-Implementation of PRWORA
Average 
9/95-8/96 443,286 30,924 31,901 7.0 7.2 -0.3 -3.6
Average 
9/96-12/99 341,908 30,071 33,539 9.0 10.0 -1.0 -34.3
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Table 3: Selected Demographic Characteristics of Food Stamp Clients in 
Metropolitan and Nonmetropolitan Areas in Texas, 1995-99

Metropolitan Nonmetropolitan
Total  Sept.  Dec. Total  Sept. Dec.

Caseload 1995 1999 Caseload 1995 1999

Age Distribution
Less than 5 years 16.6 19.3 18.7 15.3 16.4 16.5
5 to 11 years 21.4 20.8 23.1 20.2 19.7 21.2
12 to 14 years 6.6 6.8 7.3 6.7 7.1 7.4
15 to 18 years 7.6 7.3 7.0 8.2 7.7 7.7
19 to 24 years 10.8 9.0 7.2 11.5 8.4 7.2
25 to 44 years 27.1 24.6 22.9 26.3 23.4 22.4
45 to 64 years 7.7 8.1 8.7 8.7 10.1 10.4
65 years and older 2.2 4.2 5.1 3.1 7.2 7.2
   Number of Clients 9,879,344 2,088,157 1,092,918 2,011,469 443,453 281,093

Race/Ethnicity
Anglo 21.7 19.2 16.0 36.2 31.8 29.9
African American 24.6 24.3 22.1 14.9 17.2 16.3
Hispanic 52.3 54.8 60.6 48.5 50.5 53.4
American Indian 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3 0.3
Asian 1.1 1.4 1.0 0.1 0.2 0.1
   Number of Clients 9,876,236 2,087,446 1,092,717 2,011,023 443,312 281,055

Sex
Female 56.3 58.1 58.8 55.1 57.1 58.2
Male 43.7 41.9 41.2 44.9 42.9 41.8
   Number of Clients 9,878,956 2,088,127 1,092,914 2,011,415 443,450 281,092

Educational Attainment
No formal education 5.6 8.5 8.4 6.1 9.4 8.2
Less than High School 16.9 18.8 22.4 17.8 21.1 22.6
Some High School 30.6 30.4 29.5 32.3 31.3 30.2
High School graduate 35.0 32.9 30.2 34.5 31.2 31.0
Some college 11.0 8.6 8.8 8.8 6.6 7.6
College degree 0.9 0.8 0.7 0.5 0.4 0.4
   Number of Adults 4,581,044 997,243 489,514 959,763 194,695 120,699

Number of Householders
Single householder 14.1 12.7 12.5 10.2 11.3 11.8
2 to 3 persons 40.9 39.8 39.1 39.0 36.9 37.3
4 to 6 persons 40.2 42.2 42.9 45.1 45.2 44.7
More than 6 persons 4.8 5.3 5.5 5.7 6.6 6.2
   Number of Clients 9,879,344 2,088,157 1,092,918 2,011,469 443,453 281,093

County of Residence
Metropolitan Central City 88.6 89.6 90.9 --- --- ---
Metropolitan Suburban 11.4 10.4 9.1 --- --- ---
Nonmetropolitan Adjacent --- --- --- 70.8 71.9 70.8
Nonmetropolitan Non-adjacent --- --- --- 29.2 28.1 29.2
   Number of Clients 9,879,340 2,088,157 1,092,918 2,011,469 443,453 281,093
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Table 4: Selected Socioeconomic and Programmatic Characteristics of Food Stamp
Clients in Metropolitan and Nonmetropolitan Areas in Texas, 1995-99

Metropolitan Nonmetropolitan
Total  Sept.  Dec. Total  Sept. Dec.

Caseload 1995 1999 Caseload 1995 1999

Able-Bodied Adults Without Dependents (ABAWDs)
Not ages 18-59 27.2 38.0 46.1 31.8 50.0 52.0
Ages 18 to 59 72.8 62.0 53.9 68.2 50.0 48.0
   Number of Single 
   Householders 1,389,840 266,158 136,551 205,930 50,170 33,190

Work Registration
Seeking Employment 57.4 53.1 48.9 51.1 44.8 44.3
Working Part Time 8.5 6.8 9.0 12.9 10.8 14.3
Working 30 hours or More 34.1 40.1 42.1 36.0 44.4 41.4
   Number of Work 
   Registrants 2,123,065 412,554 164,162 438,889 78,242 47,195

Work Services Classification
Obtain Work on Own 52.9 42.7 47.6 48.3 36.9 46.9
Obtain Work With Assistance 22.8 20.4 25.0 24.5 21.1 26.0
Severe Work Impediments 24.3 36.9 27.4 27.2 42.0 27.1
   Number of Work 
   Service Clients 2,540,501 515,689 271,643 553,739 116,085 78,831

Medical Incapacity Preventing Work
No Incapacity 88.9 84.9 80.7 89.5 84.7 79.9
Incapacity Caregiver 1.1 1.9 1.6 1.0 1.6 1.8
Medical Incapacity 10.0 13.2 17.7 9.5 13.7 18.3
   Number of Adults 4,868,293 1,035,414 514,985 1,013,600 230,515 140,408

Program Type
Food Stamps Only 89.0 78.8 84.4 89.6 81.8 84.0
Food Stamps and AFDC/TANF 11.0 21.2 15.6 10.4 18.2 16.0
   Number of Clients 9,879,344 2,088,157 1,092,918 2,011,469 443,453 281,093

Duration of Continuous Food Stamp Receipt
Less than 6 months 56.2 41.0 74.6 50.6 35.2 68.4
7 to 12 months 21.7 27.3 15.8 23.1 26.9 18.2
13 to 36 months 15.0 20.0 6.5 17.1 22.4 9.1
Over 36 months 7.1 11.7 3.1 9.2 15.5 4.3
   Number of Clients 9,879,344 2,088,157 1,092,918 2,011,469 443,453 281,093

Food Stamp Certification
1 to 3 Months 30.8 27.6 36.9 28.7 20.9 41.0
4 to 6 Months 53.9 52.7 54.6 54.7 58.1 49.3
7 to 12 Months 15.3 19.7 8.5 16.6 21.0 9.7
   Number of Clients 9,879,344 2,088,157 1,092,918 2,011,469 443,453 281,093

Food Stamp Receipt Disqualification
Household Head 80.5 86.9 78.4 88.7 94.0 88.0
Disqualified Household Head 19.5 13.1 21.6 11.3 6.0 12.0
   Number of Household Heads 3,817,249 809,288 417,645 708,487 165,399 106,073



 -52-

Table 5: Average Trends in Demographic Characteristics of Food Stamp 
Clients in Metropolitan and Nonmetropolitan Areas in 
Texas, 1995-99

Percent Percent Percent Percent Percent Aver.
Over Under Percent African Percent HS No Formal Family

Yr./Mo. 65 Years 5 Years Anglo American Hispanic or more Educ. Size

Metropolitan Counties
Overall Average
9/95-12/99 4.6 18.8 17.6 22.9 58.1 41.2 8.3 3.5

Pre- and Post-Implementation of Achieving Change for Texans (ACT)
Average 
9/95-12/96 4.3 19.1 18.8 23.7 55.9 41.9 8.5 3.5
Average 
1/97-12/99 4.8 18.7 17.0 22.6 59.1 40.8 8.2 3.5

Pre- and Post-Implementation of PRWORA
Average 
9/95-8/96 4.2 19.1 18.9 23.7 55.7 41.8 8.6 3.5
Average 
9/96-12/99 4.7 18.7 17.2 22.7 58.8 41.0 8.2 3.5

Nonmetropolitan Counties
Overall Average
9/95-12/99 7.1 16.2 31.1 16.8 51.6 39.0 8.6 3.7

Pre- and Post-Implementation of Achieving Change for Texans (ACT)
Average 
9/95-12/96 6.9 16.3 31.7 16.8 51.0 38.6 9.2 3.7
Average 
1/97-12/99 7.2 16.2 30.9 16.8 51.9 39.2 8.4 3.7

Pre- and Post-Implementation of PRWORA
Average 
9/95-8/96 6.9 16.3 31.7 16.8 51.0 38.2 9.3 3.7
Average 
9/96-12/99 7.2 16.2 30.9 16.8 51.8 39.2 8.5 3.7
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Table 6: Average Trends in Socioeconomic Characteristics of Food Stamp 
Clients in Metropolitan and Nonmetropolitan Areas in 
Texas, 1995-99

Single Percent Percent Percent Percent
House- Percent Percent Percent Top Middle Lowest Cases
holders Seeking Working Working Work Work Work Incap-

Yr./Mo. ABAWD Work Part-time 30 Hours+ Category Category Category acity

Metropolitan Counties
Overall Average
9/95-12/99 57.1 50.4 7.9 41.7 47.1 23.7 29.2 15.5

Pre- and Post-Implementation of Achieving Change for Texans (ACT)
Average 
9/95-12/96 61.7 52.9 7.1 40.0 44.2 21.8 34.0 13.7
Average 
1/97-12/99 55.1 49.3 8.3 42.4 48.3 24.6 27.1 16.3

Pre- and Post-Implementation of PRWORA
Average 
9/95-8/96 61.9 52.9 7.1 40.0 43.0 20.6 36.5 13.5
Average
9/96-12/99 55.7 49.7 8.1 42.2 48.3 24.7 27.1 16.1

Nonmetropolitan Counties
Overall Average
9/95-12/99 48.9 45.0 12.7 42.4 44.1 24.9 31.0 15.8

Pre- and Post-Implementation of Achieving Change for Texans (ACT)
Average 
9/95-12/96 51.5 45.1 10.9 44.0 38.8 23.0 38.3 13.9
Average 
1/97-12/99 47.8 44.9 13.5 41.6 46.5 25.7 27.8 16.7

Pre- and Post-Implementation of PRWORA
Average 
9/95-8/96 51.3 45.1 10.8 44.2 37.1 21.5 41.4 13.8
Average 
9/96-12/99 48.2 44.9 13.2 41.8 46.2 25.9 27.9 16.4
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Table 7: Average Trends in Programmatic Characteristics of 
Food Stamp Clients in Metropolitan and 
Nonmetropolitan Areas in Texas, 1995-99

Percent Average Percent of
Receiving Months of Long Term Average Cases w/
Food Stamps Receipt Percent of  No. of Mos. Head Dis-

Yr./Mo. Only Duration Caseload Certified qualified

Metropolitan Counties
Overall Average
9/95-12/99 83.1 11.5 8.3 5.9 18.9

Pre- and Post-Implementation of Achieving Change for Texans (ACT)
Average 
9/95-12/96 81.4 13.8 11.1 6.3 13.7
Average 
1/97-12/99 83.9 10.5 7.0 5.8 21.2

Pre- and Post-Implementation of PRWORA
Average 
9/95-8/96 81.2 14.0 11.3 6.3 13.3
Average 
9/96-12/99 83.7 10.8 7.4 5.8 20.5

Nonmetropolitan Counties
Overall Average
9/95-12/99 85.0 13.9 10.7 6.3 10.5

Pre- and Post-Implementation of Achieving Change for Texans (ACT)
Average 
9/95-12/96 84.4 17.0 14.5 6.8 6.6
Average 
1/97-12/99 85.3 12.6 9.0 6.1 12.2

Pre- and Post-Implementation of PRWORA
Average 
9/95-8/96 84.2 17.3 14.8 6.8 6.2
Average 
9/96-12/99 85.3 12.9 9.5 6.1 11.8
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Table 8: Multilevel Logistic Regression of the Likelihood of
Exiting the Food Stamp Caseload in Nonmetropolitan Counties 
in Texas, Fourth Quarter 1995

Parameter Standard Significance
Variable Estimate Error Level

Intercept -2.9572 0.0193 0.000

Individual Level
Demographic Characteristics
Age -0.0105 0.0009 0.000
African American -0.2927 0.0323 0.000
Hispanic -0.0460 0.0306 0.133

Socioeconomic Characteristics
Years of Education -0.0071 0.0033 0.034
Work Service Level 0.0057 0.0097 0.552
Number of Children -0.1395 0.0100 0.000
Number of Adults 0.0654 0.0199 0.001
Physical Incapacity -0.1779 0.0291 0.000

Programmatic Classifications
ABAWD 0.1175 0.0334 0.001
Disqualified from Case -0.1819 0.0773 0.019
Jointly Receiving AFDC -0.5682 0.0397 0.000
Months Certified -0.1625 0.0052 0.000
Continuous Duration Spell -0.0005 0.0001 0.000

County Level
Socioeconomic Characteristics
Poverty Level -0.0148 0.0034 0.000
Unemployment Rate -0.0102 0.0047 0.032
Weekly Wage 0.0002 0.0003 0.393

Industrial Sector Percentage
Agriculture Employment 0.0100 0.0026 0.000
Manufacturing Employment 0.0028 0.0018 0.115
Service Employment -0.0030 0.0029 0.310
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Table 9: Multilevel Logistic Regression of the Likelihood of
Exiting Food Stamp Caseload in Nonmetropolitan Counties
in Texas, Fourth Quarter 1999

Parameter Standard Significance
Variable Estimate Error Level

Intercept -2.5766 0.0242 0.000

Individual Level
Demographic Characteristics
Age -0.0166 0.0009 0.000
African American -0.2393 0.0341 0.000
Hispanic -0.1228 0.0329 0.000

Socioeconomic Characteristics
Years of Education -0.0035 0.0037 0.348
Work Service Level -0.0186 0.0096 0.054
Number of Children -0.1556 0.0103 0.000
Number of Adults 0.0780 0.0209 0.000
Physical Incapacity -0.3072 0.0284 0.000

Programmatic Classifications
ABAWD 0.0853 0.0361 0.018
Disqualified from Case -0.2098 0.0548 0.000
Jointly Receiving TANF -0.4433 0.0453 0.000
Months Certified -0.2662 0.0069 0.000
Continuous Duration Spell -0.0002 0.0001 0.000

County Level
Socioeconomic Characteristics
Poverty Level -0.0121 0.0040 0.003
Unemployment Rate -0.0088 0.0080 0.271
Weekly Wage 0.0009 0.0004 0.011

Industrial Sector Percentage
Agriculture Employment 0.0096 0.0034 0.005
Manufacturing Employment 0.0006 0.0024 0.793
Service Employment 0.0011 0.0037 0.769
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Table 10: Multilevel Logistic Regression of the Likelihood of 
Exiting the Food Stamp Caseload in Metropolitan Counties 
in Texas, Fourth Quarter 1995

Parameter Standard Significance
Variable Estimate Error Level

Intercept -2.6923 0.0209 0.000

Individual Level
Demographic Characteristics
Age -0.0133 0.0007 0.000
African American -0.2245 0.0199 0.000
Hispanic -0.0955 0.0211 0.000

Socioeconomic Characteristics
Years of Education -0.0006 0.0023 0.784
Work Service Level 0.0142 0.0064 0.026
Number of Children -0.1468 0.0073 0.000
Number of Adults 0.0843 0.0149 0.000
Physical Incapacity -0.1714 0.0205 0.000

Programmatic Classifications
ABAWD 0.1649 0.0219 0.000
Disqualified from Case -0.1098 0.0348 0.002
Jointly Receiving AFDC -0.5798 0.0261 0.000
Months Certified -0.1768 0.0038 0.000
Continuous Duration Spell -0.0004 0.0001 0.000

County Level
Socioeconomic Characteristics
Poverty Level -0.0087 0.0045 0.056
Unemployment Rate -0.0275 0.0091 0.004
Weekly Wage 0.0009 0.0003 0.002

Industrial Sector Percentage
Agriculture Employment 0.0111 0.0184 0.551
Manufacturing Employment -0.0004 0.0029 0.888
Service Employment 0.0035 0.0046 0.450
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Table 11: Multilevel Logistic Regression of the Likelihood of 
Exiting Food Stamp Caseload in Metropolitan Counties 
in Texas, Fourth Quarter 1999

Parameter Standard Significance
Variable Estimate Error Level

Intercept -2.3282 0.0278 0.000

Individual Level
Demographic Characteristics
Age -0.0150 0.0005 0.000
African American -0.1059 0.0153 0.000
Hispanic 0.0114 0.0160 0.477

Socioeconomic Characteristics
Years of Education -0.0010 0.0016 0.533
Work Service Level -0.0051 0.0045 0.252
Number of Children -0.1261 0.0047 0.000
Number of Adults 0.1168 0.0104 0.000
Physical Incapacity -0.2822 0.0137 0.000

Programmatic Classifications
ABAWD 0.2079 0.0160 0.000
Disqualified from Case -0.1319 0.0189 0.000
Jointly Receiving TANF -0.3178 0.0209 0.000
Months Certified -0.3624 0.0037 0.000
Continuous Duration Spell 0.0001 0.0001 0.000

County Level
Socioeconomic Characteristics
Poverty Level -0.0191 0.0050 0.001
Unemployment Rate -0.0327 0.0145 0.028
Weekly Wage 0.0005 0.0002 0.012

Industrial Sector Percentage
Agriculture Employment 0.0110 0.0265 0.679
Manufacturing Employment 0.0071 0.0046 0.129
Service Employment 0.0130 0.0055 0.022
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Table 12: Multilevel Least Squares Regression of County Food Stamp 
Caseload Size in Texas, September 1995 through December 1999

Parameter Standard Significance
Variable Estimate Error Level

Intercept -2.5114 0.0802 0.000
   Nonmetropolitan Gap Effect 0.2105 0.0940 0.025
 
Food Stamps Only Proportion -0.0014 0.0030 0.634
   Nonmetropolitan Gap Effect -0.0007 0.0036 0.841
 
Average Number of Certified Months 0.1034 0.0146 0.000
   Nonmetropolitan Gap Effect -0.0803 0.0175 0.000
 
ABAWD Proportion -0.0169 0.0081 0.036
   Nonmetropolitan Gap Effect 0.0083 0.0090 0.358
 
Unemployment Rate 0.0223 0.0041 0.000
   Nonmetropolitan Gap Effect -0.0127 0.0045 0.005
 
Percent Employed in Agriculture 0.0104 0.0100 0.300
   Nonmetropolitan Gap Effect -0.0069 0.0101 0.495
 
Percent Employed in Manufacturing -0.0020 0.0020 0.313
   Nonmetropolitan Gap Effect 0.0019 0.0022 0.399
 
Percent Employed in Service -0.0022 0.0023 0.350
   Nonmetropolitan Gap Effect 0.0010 0.0025 0.683
 
Average Weekly Wage 0.0001 0.0001 0.079
   Nonmetropolitan Gap Effect -0.0003 0.0001 0.001
 
Linear Post-Reform Trend -0.0291 0.0021 0.000
   Nonmetropolitan Gap Effect 0.0062 0.0025 0.012
 
Exponential Post-Reform Trend -0.0011 0.0001 0.000
   Nonmetropolitan Gap Effect 0.0006 0.0002 0.001
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Figure 1: Metropolitan Statistical Areas in Texas
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Figure 2: Adjacent and Non-Adjacent Nonmetropolitan Counties in Texas
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Figure 3: Total Estimated County Population in Texas, 1998
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Figure 4: County Population Percent Change in Texas, 1990-98
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Figure 5: African American Percent of Total

Estimated County Population in Texas, 1998
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Figure 6: Hispanic Percent of Total

Estimated County Population in Texas, 1998
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Figure 7: County Poverty Level in Texas, 1990
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Figure 8: Average County Unemployment Rate in Texas, 1995-99
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Figure 9: Average County Weekly Wage Level in Texas, 1995-99
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Figure 10: Average Percentage of County

Agriculture Employment in Texas, 1995-99
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Figure 11: Average Percentage of County

Manufacturing Employment in Texas, 1995-99
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Figure 12: Average Percentage of County

Service Sector Employment in Texas, 1995-99
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Figure 13: Food Stamp Caseload as Proportion of

County Population in Texas, September 1995
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Figure 14: Food Stamp Caseload as Proportion of

County Population in Texas, December 1999
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Figure 15: Difference in Proportion County Food Stamp

Caseload in Texas, September 1995 - December 1999
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Figure 16: Percent Change in County Food Stamp Caseload

in Texas, September 1995 - December 1999
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Figure 17: Proportion of Total Food Stamp Caseload 
in Metropolitan and Nonmetropolitan Areas in Texas, 

1995 and 1999
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Figure 18: Proportion of ABAWD Food Stamp Caseload 
in Metropolitan and Nonmetropolitan Areas in Texas, 

1995 and 1999
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Figure 19: Proportion of Food Stamp/TANF Caseload in 
Metropolitan and Nonmetropolitan Areas in Texas, 

1995 and 1999
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Figure 20: Overall Probability of Exiting Food Stamp 
Caseload in Texas, 1995 and 1999
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Figure 21: ABAWD Probability of Exiting Food Stamp 
Caseload in Texas, 1995 and 1999
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Figure 22: AFDC/TANF Probability of Exiting Food Stamp 
Caseload in Texas, 1995 and 1999
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Figure 23: Three Month Certification Probability of 
Exiting Food Stamp Caseload in Texas, 1995 and 1999
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Appendix Table A-1: Comparison of Means and Standard Deviations of
Total Caseload to 35 Percent Random Sampling of
Fourth Quarter 1995 Metropolitan Food Stamp
Caseload

Total Random
Caseload Sample
Mean Mean

Variable (S.D.) (S.D.)

Average Age 38.2 38.2
 (16.4) (16.4)

Percent African American 27.0 27.0
 (44.4) (44.4)

Percent Hispanic 47.4 47.3
 (49.9) (49.9)

Average Years of Education 9.1 9.1
 (4.4) (4.4)

Average Service Level 1.1 1.1
 (1.2) (1.2)

Average Number Children 1.5 1.5
 (1.4) (1.4)

Average Number of Adults 1.3 1.3
 (0.6) (0.6)

Percent ABAWD 20.7 20.7
 (40.5) (40.5)

Percent with Incapacity 21.1 21.1
 (46.6) (46.7)

Percent Disqualified Head of Case 5.8 5.8
 (23.4) (23.3)

Percent Receiving Both AFDC/Food Stamps 18.9 18.9
 (39.1) (39.1)

Average Number of Months Certified 6.3 6.3
 (3.1) (3.1)

Average Months of Duration Receipt 13.8 13.8
 (20.0) (20.0)

Percent Exiting 8.5 8.5
 (27.8) (27.9)

Total Number 744,540 260,589


